## DISSERTATION

Janus Kinase Inhibitors for Autoinflammatory Disease: A First Systematic Review of Effectiveness and Safety

Janus Kinase Inhibitoren für Autoinflammatorische Erkrankungen: Erste Systematische Übersichtsarbeit über Effektivität und Sicherheit

> zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doctor medicinae (Dr. med.)

vorgelegt der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

von

Zhivana Boyadzhieva

Erstbetreuung: Prof. Dr. med. Gerd-Rüdiger Burmester

Datum der Promotion: 29.11.2024

## Inhaltsverzeichnis

Inhaltsverzeichnisi
Tabellenverzeichnisii
Abbildungsverzeichnisiii
Abkürzungsverzeichnisiv
Zusammenfassung1
1 Introduction4
1.1 Autoinflammatory diseases
1.1.1 Overview and pathogenesis
1.1.2 Therapeutic options4
1.2. Janus Kinase Inhibitors6
1.2.1 Mechanism of action
1.3. Research question7
2 Methods7
2.1. Protocol and registration7
2.2. Data sources and searches7
2.3. Study selection7
2.4. Data collection process and data items9
2.5. Summary measures, synthesis9
3 Results10
3.1. Overview
3.2. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Chronic Atypical Neutrophilic Dermatosis with Lipodystrophy and Elevated Temperature (CANDLE) Syndrome
3.3. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy (SAVI)
3.4. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Aicardi Goutières Syndrome (AGS)20
3.5. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for other type I interferonopathies

Inhaltsverzeichnis

3.6. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Adult-Onset Still's Disease (AOSD)23
3.7. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (sJIA)
3.8 Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF)27
3.9. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Behçet's Syndrome (BS)
3.10. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for other AID
4 Discussion
4.1 Summary of results
4.2 Evidence on type I interferonopathies
4.3 Evidence on other AID
4.4 Strengths and limitations
5 Conclusions
Literaturverzeichnis
Eidesstattliche Versicherung49
Anteilserklärung an den erfolgten Publikationen50
Druckexemplar(e) der Publikation(en)54
Lebenslauf
Komplette Publikationsliste70
Danksagung72

## Tabellenverzeichnis

Table 1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria	8
Table 2 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in CANDLE patients	12
Table 3 Overview of adverse events	14
Table 4 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in SAVI patients	17
Table 5 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in AGS patients	21
Table 6 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in patients with t	type I
interferonopathies	22
Table 7 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in AOSD patients	24
Table 8 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in sJIA patients	27
Table 9 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in FMF patients	28
Table 10 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in BS patients	29
Table 11 Suggestions for future reporting on treatment outcome	36

# Abbildungsverzeichnis

Figure	1 Prisma	flow chart			1	n
iguic	i i nomu		 	 	 	9

# Abkürzungsverzeichnis

AEs	
AGS	Aicardi Goutières Syndrome
AID	Autoinflammatory diseases; Autoinflammatorische Erkrankungen
AOSD	Adult Onset Still's Disease
bDMARDs	Biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs
Behçet-Syndroi	nBehçet-Syndrom
CANDLE	
.Chronic atyp	ical neutrophilic dermatosis with lipodystrophy and elevated temperature
CAPS	Cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes
CSF	Colony stimulating factors
FMF	Familial Mediterranean Fever; Familiäres Mittelmeerfieber
GC	
IFN	Interferon
IL	Interleukin
IVIG	Immunoglobulins
JAKi	Janus Kinase inhibitors; Janus Kinase Inhibitoren
JAK-STAT	Janus Kinase-Signal transducer and activator of transcription
MKD	Mevalonate Kinase Deficiency
PAPA	Pyogenic Arthritis, Pyoderma Gangrenosum and Acne
PFAPA	Periodic Fever, Aphthous Stomatitis, Pharyngitis and Adenitis
PRISMA	Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses
SAVI	STING associated vasculitis with onset in infancy
sJIASystem	nic juvenile idiopathic arthritis; systemische juvenile idiopathische Arthritis
SLE	Systemic lupus erythematodes
TRAPS	

## Zusammenfassung

Autoinflammatorische Erkrankungen (AID) sind Störungen der angeborenen Immunität, gekennzeichnet durch unprovozierte Entzündungsepisoden. Im Gegensatz zu klassischen Autoimmunerkrankungen lassen sich bei AID keine spezifischen Autoantikörper oder antigenspezifischen T-Zellen nachweisen. Obwohl für einige AID genetische Ursachen identifiziert wurden, ist die Pathophysiologie häufig unklar. Zu den AID-Symptomen gehören Fieber, Arthritis, aber auch schwere Komplikationen wie das Makrophagen-Aktivierungssyndrom. Therapien wie Glukokortikoide und Colchicin haben ihre Limitationen. Die gezielte Zytokinblockade ist zwar vielversprechend, aber nicht bei allen Patienten wirksam. Janus Kinase Inhibitoren (JAKi) bieten einen neuen Ansatz zur Beeinflussung der Zytokin-Signaltransduktion, und erste Berichte deuten auf ihren potenziellen Nutzen bei einigen AID hin.

Um die Wirksamkeit und Sicherheit von JAKi für AID zu untersuchen, erfolgte eine systematische Literaturrecherche nach den PRISMA-Richtlinien. Drei Datenbanken wurden nach relevanten Publikationen durchsucht. Aus Artikeln, die den Einschlusskriterien entsprachen, erfolgte eine Datenextraktion mit narrativer Zusammenfassung. Es wurden Kriterien für das Therapieansprechen vorabdefiniert und für die Analyse verwendet.

Es wurden Publikationen analysiert, die über insgesamt 101 mit JAKi behandelte AID-Patienten berichteten. Bei Patienten mit Typ-I-Interferonopathien führten JAKi bei 7 Patienten (7/52, 13,5%) zum vollständigen Ansprechen, wobei die meisten Patienten ein partielles Ansprechen zeigten (35/52, 67,3%). 10 Patienten (10/52, 19,2%) zeigten kein Ansprechen. Beim Adulten Morbus Still erreichten 11 (11/26, 42,3%) Patienten ein vollständiges und wiederum 11 ein partielles Ansprechen. 2 Patienten mit systemischer juveniler Arthritis erreichten ein vollständiges Ansprechen (2/4, 50 %) und in 2 Fällen (2/4, 50%) wurde ein partielles Ansprechen beschrieben. Die Hälfte der Patienten mit familiärem Mittelmeerfieber zeigte ein vollständiges Ansprechen und die andere Hälfte ein partielles (3/6, 50,0%). Von den Morbus Behçet-Patienten erreichten die meisten ein partielles Ansprechen (8/13, 61,5%). 5 Patienten zeigten kein Ansprechen auf die Therapie (5/13, 38,5%). Niemand aus dieser Gruppe erreichte ein vollständiges Ansprechen. Insgesamt waren die häufigsten Nebenwirkungen Infektionen der oberen Atemwege (17), Lungenentzündungen (10), BK- Virämie (10) und -Virurie (4), Herpes-Zoster-Infektionen (5), virale Gastroenteritiden (2) und andere Infektionen (4).

Diese systematische Übersichtsarbeit liefert erste Ergebnisse, die den potenziellen Nutzen von JAKi zur Therapie einiger AID nahelegen. Die Behandlung mit JAKi wurde insgesamt gut toleriert, dennoch sollte ein gewisses Infektionsrisiko beim Einsatz bei AID berücksichtigt werden. Um diese Ergebnisse zu validieren und die Wirksamkeit und Sicherheit von JAKi für AID besser zu bewerten, sollten weitere klinische Studien durchgeführt werden.

## Abstract

Autoinflammatory diseases (AIDs) encompass innate immunity disorders, characterized by unprovoked inflammatory attacks. Contrary to classic autoimmune diseases, in AIDs no specific autoantibodies or antigen-specific T-cells can be found. Although certain AID have identified genetic causes, many syndromes' underlying mechanisms remain elusive. The clinical manifestations range from fever and arthritis to severe complications such as the macrophage activation syndrome. Current treatments, like glucocorticoids and colchicine, have limitations, and targeted inhibition of specific cytokines, such as interleukin 1, show promise but may not be effective for all patients. JAKi offer a novel approach to interfere with cytokine signaling, and initial reports indicate their potential benefits in some AID.

To investigate the effectiveness and safety of JAKi in AID treatment, a systematic literature search following PRISMA guidelines was conducted. Three databases were explored for relevant publications. Data were extracted from the articles that met the inclusion criteria and were reported by a narrative synthesis. Criteria for treatment response were pre-defined and applied for analysis.

Publications reporting on a total of 101 AID patients treated with JAKi were analysed. In patients with type I interferonopathies, JAKi led to a complete response in 7 patients (7/52, 13.5%), with most patients showing a partial response (35/52, 67.3%). 10 patients (10/52, 19.2%) had no response. In Adult Onset Still's Disease 11 (11/26, 42.3%) patients achieved a complete response and 11 achieved a partial response (4). 2 patients with systemic juvenile arthritis achieved a complete response (2/4, 50 %) and in 2 cases (2/4, 50 %) a partial response was described. Half of the patients with familial Mediterranean fever showed a complete response and the other half a partial response (3/6, 50.0%). Of the Behçet's syndrome patients, most achieved a partial response (8/13, 61.5%). 5 patients did not respond to the therapy (5/13, 38.5%). No one in this group achieved a complete response. Overall, the most common adverse events were upper respiratory tract infections (17), pneumonia (10), BK viraemia (10) and viruria (4), herpes zoster infections (5), viral gastroenteritis (2) and other infections (4).

This systematic review provides first results suggesting a potential benefit of JAKi for the treatment of some AIDs. Overall, treatment with JAKi was well tolerated, yet a risk of infection should be considered when used in AID. To validate these results and better assess the efficacy and safety of JAKi for AID, further clinical trials should be conducted.

## 1 Introduction

#### 1.1 Autoinflammatory diseases

#### 1.1.1 Overview and pathogenesis

Autoinflammatory diseases (AID) represent mono- or polygenic disorders of innate immunity. These are characterized by seemingly unprovoked inflammatory attacks in absence of autoantibodies or antigen-specific T-cells (1).

Specific underlying genetic causes for AID have been identified for certain diseases, (2-4) however the exact mechanisms behind many syndromes remain elusive. The concept of autoinflammation was first introduced in the late 20th century to differentiate these disorders from autoimmune diseases. The initial recognition of AID came with the identification of monogenic syndromes such as Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF) and TNF receptor-associated periodic syndrome (TRAPS). These diseases were characterized by recurrent episodes of unprovoked inflammation and had a clear genetic basis.Clinical phenotypes within the autoinflammatory spectrum range from periodic fever to joint, skin, lung, neurological involvement. The genes responsible for AID pathogenesis identified to date cannot fully account for all clinical presentations. This leaves many patients lacking a certain diagnosis. Thanks to advances in gene sequencing technology and the development of diagnostic criteria, new syndromes continue emerging (5) (3).

AID can be grouped based on the dominating cytokine patterns as follows: interleukin (IL)-1 (inflammasomopathies) (6), NF $\kappa$ B (relopathies) (7) or type I interferon (IFN)-driven diseases (interferonopathies) (8). In multiple syndromes such as Adult-Onset Still's Disease (AOSD; IL-1, IL-6, IL-18(9, 10)), Behçet's syndrome (BS; IL-1, IL-6 (11), IFN $\gamma$  (12)) or Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF; IL-1 (13) and IL6 (14)) more than one cytokine plays a key role in pathogenesis.

Due to the broad disturbance of cytokine signaling, AID can affect various organs and are thus associated with a high disease burden and severe physical, but also socioeconomic limitations (15). Furthermore, AID patients with persistent inflammation have a high risk of developing AA amyloidosis (16, 17).

1.1.2 Therapeutic options

Classic therapeutic option for inflammatory rheumatic diseases are glucocorticoids (GC). In AID these can be useful for managing acute inflammatory episodes (18). However, considering the chronic disease course of many AID a GC monotherapy is rarely sufficient for effective disease control and preventing systemic complications. Long known to be beneficial in certain AID is colchicine. It is still considered first line treatment in patients with Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF) (19) and Behcet's Syndrome (BS) patients with active arthritis (20). It possesses a pronounced anti-inflammatory effect mediated through numerous direct and indirect effects on the innate immune system including inhibiting the formation and activation of the NLRP3 inflammasome. The NLRP3 inflammasome is a key component of the innate immune response, responsible for the production of proinflammatory cytokines, particularly interleukin-1 beta (IL-1ß). Colchicine disrupts the assembly of the NLRP3 inflammasome, thereby reducing the production and release of IL-1β, which plays a crucial role in promoting inflammation. Furthermore, colchicine can suppress neutrophil activation and migration by interfering with microtubule polymerization. Thus, less neutrophils can be recruited to sites of inflammation. Despites its diverse effects, some patients, considered non-responders, show no satisfactory response to colchicine and other options must be considered.

Many AID share a common disturbance in IL-1 signaling. In approaching the latter currently three drugs have been shown to be effective: anakinra, canakinumab and rilonacept, engaging with the IL-1 receptor, IL-1- $\alpha$  or IL-1- $\alpha$  and - $\beta$ , respectively (21). Anakinra is a recombinant form of the naturally occurring IL-1 receptor antagonist. It competitively binds to the IL-1 receptor, preventing IL-1 from exerting its pro-inflammatory effects. Canakinumab is a fully human monoclonal antibody that specifically targets and neutralizes IL-1 $\beta$ , preventing its binding to IL-1 receptors. Rilonacept is a fusion protein that combines the extracellular portion of the IL-1 molecules and preventing their interaction with cellular receptors. While all three are administered as subcutaneous injections, they differ in their half-life and dosing frequency, with anakinra having a short half-life of circa 4-6 hours, and canakinumab having a half-life ranging from 26 to 28 days.

Targeted IL-1 inhibition has been shown to be effective for some conditions such as cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes (CAPS) (22, 23), AOSD (24), FMF (25) and sJIA (26, 27). For certain monogenic disorders current recommendations advise long term treatment with an IL-1 inhibitor to prevent organ damage (28) since IL-1 is involved in promoting tissue destruction and remodeling in various inflammatory conditions. Other biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (bDMARDs), such as etanercept, TNF-blockers and IL-6 inhibitors can be considered for AID treatment. Overall, in recent years, the otherwise rather limited armamentarium for treating AID has seen certain improvement. Unfortunately, some AID patients do not respond to targeted inhibition of specific cytokines as needed (29). For example, patients with mutations in the IL1RN gene show low response to IL-1 inhibition due to the functional impairment or deficiency of IL-1Ra – a naturally occurring protein acting as a competitive antagonist to IL-1 by binding to the IL-1 receptor and preventing IL-1 from exerting its effects (30, 31).

Respectively, further therapeutic options are necessary.

#### 1.2. Janus Kinase Inhibitors

#### 1.2.1 Mechanism of action

The development of Janus Kinase inhibitors (JAKi) as orally available small molecules offers novel treatment options for rheumatic diseases. JAKi interfere with signal transduction of the Janus Kinase-Signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK-STAT) pathway causing effective suppression of downstream cytokine signaling(32). Janus kinases are phosphotransferases whose enzymatic function is triggered by receptor engagement by cytokines. JAK-STAT signaling can be activated by two types of cytokine receptors: type I receptors bind mainly cytokines (IL-2, -6, -9, -12, -15), hormones (growth hormone, GH) and colony stimulating factors (CSF), while type 2 receptors are activated mostly by interferon and IL-10 (33). They act as competitive antagonists at activation sites for Janus kinases and as such interrupt downstream signals along the JAK-STAT pathway, effectively leading to suppression of cytokine production. The JAK-STAT pathway includes several kinases and JAKi can be grouped by their kinase-specific effects. Several drugs have been developed and been approved for the treatment of autoimmune and inflammatory conditions, with each expressing a certain specificity towards Janus kinases: Tofacitinib - JAK1, JAK2 and JAK3, baricitinib and ruxolitinib- selective inhibition

of JAK1 and JAK2, upadacitinib and filgotinib - selective for JAK1. While JAKi are considered 'targeted therapies', there is almost no other substance class that exerts an effect on such a large number of cytokines.

The resulting immunomodulatory effects of JAKi can be clinically illustrated by the fact that the drugs have already been approved for a number of rheumatic diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA), psoriatic arthritis (34, 35), polyarticular juvenile arthritis (tofacitinib) (36) and ankylosing spondylitis (upadacitinib, tofacitinib) (37, 38).

First reports on positive effects of JAKi in certain AID have begun to emerge. Already published are results from an expanded access program study on the beneficial effects of JAKi in type I interferonopathies (39), evidence is also available on other AID (40).

#### 1.3. Research question

Due to their broad blockade of proinflammatory pathways, JAKi are a plausible therapeutic option in diseases driven by cytokines, signaling via the JAK-STAT pathway, as in AID. The aim of this systematic literature review is to identify and analyze the available evidence on effectiveness and safety of JAKi for the treatment of AID

## 2 Methods

During the preparation of the manuscript the Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses (PRISMA) guidelines were followed (41).

## 2.1. Protocol and registration

A study protocol was registered at PROSPERO (CRD42021270369) prior to the systematic search (42).

## 2.2. Data sources and searches

To identify publications investigating the role of JAKi in AID treatment the following databases were searched: MEDLINE via PubMed, EMBASE via Ovid, Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (via Cochrane Central). A primary search was conducted on 30 June 2021 and updated on 16 October 2021 as to prepare an overview as up to date as possible. References cited in the identified publications were screened to identify additional relevant reports so as not to miss publications not indexed in the electronic databases.

The search strings were built based on two components using the Boolean operator and (AID and JAKi). Within those components, multiple terms were linked by *or*. For each syndrome, the full and the abbreviated terms were used including at least one synonym for each condition. For MEDLINE both Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) terms and free-text words were used. All keywords were used to search within titles and abstracts of publications, here exemplary for Still's disease:

("Still's Disease, Adult-Onset"[Mesh] OR "adult onset Still's disease" [tiab] OR "adult onset stills disease" [tiab] OR "adult onset Still disease" [tiab] OR "Still's disease" [tiab] or "stills disease" [tiab] or "still disease" [tiab] or "Still's Disease, Adult-Onset" [tiab] OR "adult onset Still\*"[tiab] **AND** ("Janus Kinase Inhibitors"[Mesh] OR "Janus kinase inhibitor\*"[tiab] OR "JAK Kinase inhibitor\*"[tiab] OR "JAKi" [tiab] or "Protein kinase inhibitor\*" [tiab] OR tofacitinib [tiab] OR baricitinib OR ruxolitinib [tiab] OR filgotinib [tiab] OR upadacitinib [tiab]))

## 2.3. Study selection

Defining inclusion and exclusion criteria was guided by the Patient, Intervention, Comparator, Outcome (PICO) scheme (43). Of interest were the following diseases/syndromes:

- Adult-Onset Still's disease (AOSD)
- Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (sJIA)
- Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF)
- Cryopyrin-associated Periodic Syndromes (CAPS)
- TNF-Receptor Associated Periodic Syndrome (TRAPS)
- Mevalonate Kinase Deficiency (MKD)
- Pyogenic Arthritis, Pyoderma Gangrenosum and Acne (PAPA) Syndrome
- Periodic Fever, Aphthous Stomatitis, Pharyngitis and Adenitis (PFAP) Syndrome

- Genetic Interferonopathies: Aicardi Goutières Syndrome (AGS), Chronic atypical neutrophilic dermatosis with lipodystrophy and elevated temperature (CANDLE) Syndrome, STING associated vasculitis with onset in infancy (SAVI) Syndrome
- Behçet's Syndrome (BS)

Acceptable as *Intervention* were following JAKi: tofacitinib, upadacitinib, baricitinib, filgotinib or ruxolitinib. No specific treatment was defined as *Comparator*. Primary outcome was treatment response (see below), of interest were also any reports on adverse events.

No restrictions were applied concerning publication date, age, and number of recruited patients. Only studies published in English were included. Considered for inclusion were both retrospective (e.g., case reports, case-series, case-control studies) and prospective studies (e.g., randomized controlled trials, non-randomized controlled trials, prospective observational studies).

Two reviewers assessed eligibility of the identified publications, according to the pre-specified inclusion criteria (**Table 1**). All references were imported into the citation manager End-Note X9. First, the software's automated duplicate detection function was used to resolve any duplicates, during screening further duplicates were removed manually. The two reviewers screened title and abstract only, then the eligibility of the remaining publications was assessed in full text. In cases of disagreement consensus was reached by discussion with a third reviewer, who acted as an arbiter.

Table 1 Inclusion and exclusion criteria

Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria
(a) Patient population: Patients with AID	(a) Patient population: animal/ in-vitro study,
(AOSD, sJIA, FMF, BS, CAPS, TRAPS,	AID other than specified
PAPA, PFAPA, Type I Interferonopathies)	(b) Intervention: other than specified
(b) Intervention: tofacitinib, baricitinib, upadaci	(c) Outcomes: no/insufficient clinical results
tinib, filgotinib, ruxolitinib, other JAKi	(d) Publication type: review articles
(c) Comparators: any other treatment	(e) <i>Language</i> : other
(d) Outcomes: effectiveness, safety	
(e) Study design: retrospective (e.g., case re-	
ports, case-series, case-control studies, cc	
hort studies); prospective studies (e.g., rar	
domized controlled trials, non-randomized	
controlled trials, prospective observational	
studies)	
(f) <i>Language</i> : English	

From Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safe of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicin 2022;9.

## 2.4. Data collection process and data items

For data extraction and management Microsoft Excel 2016 was used. Study characteristics and outcome data were extracted into predesigned standardized data extraction sheets by one of the reviewers. Data was acquired on: (1) study characteristics; (2) patient characteristics at baseline; (3) patient characteristics after intervention.

#### 2.5. Summary measures, synthesis

Due to the lack of randomized controlled trials and the heterogeneity of data, a narrative synthesis was carried out. Results were reported based on the Synthesis Without Metaanalysis (SWiM) guideline (44).

As described above, the primary outcome of interest in this work was treatment response. The latter was defined here as *complete, partial* or *none* based on data on clinical symptoms and laboratory parameters prior/post intervention reported in each study. Clinical response was defined as follows:

- Complete: resolution of all clinical symptoms and normalization of inflammatory parameters (erythrocyte sedimention rate, ESR, and/or C-reactive protein,CRP)
- Partial: either clinical symptoms resolved, or laboratory markers normalized.
- None: clinical symptoms and laboratory markers remained unchanged or worsened

## 3 Results

## 3.1. Overview

Using the aforementioned search strings, 582 records could be identified in a first database search. Of those 70 were removed for being duplicate records. Initially 512 were screened for eligibility. By screening of references of eligible publications additional 4 suitable articles were identified. A second updated search from June to October 2021 identified another 80 publications. After duplicate removal (5 articles), 75 records were screened for eligibility. Figure 1 provides details on the selection process of included studies.

Finally, a total of 38 original publications were included for data extraction and analysis.





From Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9 Results

## 3.2. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Chronic Atypical Neutrophilic Dermatosis with Lipodystrophy and Elevated Temperature (CANDLE) Syndrome

Data was extracted and analyzed for overall fourteen patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 8.5 years (1.5-17 years, reported for four patients). Most often prescribed was baricitinib (11/14, 84.6%), three patients received tofacitinib (3/14, 21.4%). Treatment duration was reported for 13 patients, for a mean of 92.4 months. Thirteen patients (13/14, 92.6%) received GC as supportive treatment. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 2.

A complete response to therapy was achieved by six patients (6/14, 42.9%). Half of patients had a partial response (7/14, 50%), one patient did not respond to JAKi therapy (1/14, 7.1%).

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for thirteen patients (13/14, 92.9%). Most AEs did not require treatment discontinuation. Those included: transient muscle pain, gamma-glutamyl transferase elevation with dyslipidemia, and infections. The latter were also the most common AEs: BK virus viremia (6/13, 46.2%), herpes zoster infection (2/13, 15.4%), upper respiratory tract infections (UTI) (10/13, 76.9%) and pneumonia (4/13, 30.8%). However, in three cases (3/25, 12%) hospitalization was required: for BK viremia, herpes zoster and pneumonia. Treatment with JAKi was discontinued in one case. Cause for discontinuation was acute kidney injury after multiple infections (pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia, clostridium difficile, influenza and rotavirus). Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at tion,	initia- Clin sex	ical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (45)	5, m	dyspnea feve bital swelling, lipodystroph atrophic facia cough, hepa rial hyp	er, rash, perior- , hypertrichosis, y, polyarthritis, al musculature, tomegaly, arte- pertension	BAR	6mg/d for 3 days, 8mg/d	GC	Partial no clinical symp- toms, elevated CRP during fol- low-up
2 (46)	12, f	recurring pu plaques, recu dominal pain nic	irpuric annular urrent fever, ab- , myositis, pan- culitis	TOF	10mg/d 6 Mo; 20mg/d	GC	Partial resolution of clini- cal symptoms, no laboratory param- eters
3 (47)	17, f	skin rashes niculitis, lipo pecia, gr	, arthritis, pan- dystrophy, alo- rowth delay	TOF	10 mg/d	GC	Complete
4 (48)	n/a		n/a	BAR	0.1mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	GC 0.84mg/kg/d	Partial partial resolution of clinical symp- toms* GC reduction to 0.27 mg/kg/d
5 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	0.2mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	GC	Complete
6 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	GC	Partial partial resolution of clinical symp- toms* GC reduction**
7 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 8mg/d	GC	Complete
8 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 9mg/d	GC	Complete
9 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 4mg/d	GC	Partial partial resolution of clinical symp- toms* GC reduction**
10 (48)	n/a	I	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 4mg/d	GC	No

## Table 2 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in CANDLE patients

11 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	GC	Partial partial resolution of clinical symp- toms* GC reduction**
12 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	3mg/d titrated to 10mg/d	GC	Complete
13 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	7mg/ titrated to 9mg/d	none	Complete

## Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in CANDLE patients

\*Clinical symptoms were summarized in a daily diary score (DDS). A score of <0.15 showed complete resolution, <0.5 (or <1 for SAVI) was considered as partial resolution of clinical symptoms (48)

\*\* prednisone ≥50% dose reduction or 0.15mg/kg/d

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## Results

## Table 3 Overview of adverse events

Disease		S A)/I	100	other type I in-	AOS	o II A	ЕМЕ	DC	Total
Disease	CANDLE	SAVI	AGS	terferonopathies	D	SJIA	FINIE	БЭ	Total
Number of patients treated	14	28	3	7	26	4	6	13	101
Adverse events – <i>n</i> *	26	17	1	9	4	0	0	2	59
JAKi dose reduction	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
JAKi discontinuation	1	2	-	-	1	-	-	2	6
requiring hospitalization	3	4	-	2	-	-	-	-	9
Deaths	-	4**	-	-	1***	-	-	-	5
Types of adverse events									
Pneumonia	4	3	-	-	3	-	-	-	10
dose reduction	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	
UTI	10	5	-	2	-	-	-	-	17
dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BK viremia	6	3	-	1	-	-	-	-	10
dose reduction	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
discontinuation	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BK viruria	-	1	-	3	-	-	-	-	4
dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Herpes zoster	2	-	-	1	-	-	-	2	5
dose reduction	-	-	-	1	-	-		-	1
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	2
Viral gastroenteritis	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-

Overview of adverse events									
discontinuation	-	1		-	-	-	-	-	1
Other infections	<b>1</b> <sup>1</sup>	2 <sup>2</sup>	-	1 <sup>3</sup>	-	-	-	-	4
dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dyslipidemia	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	2
dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other AEs	2	1	-	1	17	-	-	-	5
dose reduction	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-
discontinuation	1 <sup>4</sup>	1 <sup>5</sup>	-	1 <sup>6</sup>	1	-	-	-	4

\* Information on adverse events was available for 13 CANDLE patients, 20 SAVI patients, 1 AGS patient, 5 patients with other interferonopathies, 24 AOSD patients, 3 sJIA patients, 4 FMF patients and all 13 Behçet's Syndrome patients

\*\* One due to ILD and heart failure; one after humoral rejection after lung transplant due to ILD; one due to acute respiratory failure; one due to ILD

\*\*\* One of the patients with bacterial pneumonia, after a 217-day long hospital stay

<sup>1</sup> multiple: pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia, clostridium difficile, influenza, and rotavirus; <sup>2</sup>osteomyelitis; cutaneous infection with staphylococcus aureus; <sup>3</sup> multiple: clostridium difficile, pyelonephritis, urosepsis; <sup>4</sup> acute kidney injury; <sup>5</sup> papillary edema; <sup>6</sup> osteone-crosis; <sup>7</sup>menometrorrhagia

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9. Results

# 3.3. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy (SAVI)

Data was extracted and analyzed for twenty-eight patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 7.5 years (1 month-37 years, reported for twenty-four patients). Most often prescribed was ruxolitinib (18/28, 64.3%), seven patients received baricitinib (7/28, 25%), and three (3/28, 10.7%) received tofacitinib. Treatment duration was reported for twenty-seven patients, for a mean of 23.7 months. For five patients (5/28, 17.9%) data on supportive treatment was not available. A quarter of patients (6/23, 26.1%) received JAKi monotherapy. Sixteen patients (16/23, 69.6%) received GC as supportive treatment. Of those five (5/16, 31.3%) received additional immunosuppression (e.g., hydroxychloroquine, intravenous immunoglobulins (IVIG), etanercept). One patient received only IVIG in combination with JAKi (1/23, 4.3%). Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 4.

No patient achieved complete remission. A partial response to therapy was achieved by twenty-one patients (21/28, 75%) seven patients did not respond to JAKi therapy (7/28, 25%). GC dosage at last follow-up was reported for twelve patients (12/16, 75%). For eight patients (8/12, 66.7% of reported cases) complete tapering was possible and in three cases (3/12, 25%) GC dose reduction was tolerated.

nformation on adverse events (AEs) was available for twenty patients (20/28, 71.4%) Most AEs did not require treatment discontinuation or dose reduction. Those included: UTI (4), pneumonia (3), osteomyelitis (1), cutaneous infection (1), BK viremia (2), BK viruria (1) and gastroenteritis (1). Dose reduction was required in two cases: after recurring respiratory infections and in one case of BK viremia. Treatment with JAKi was discontinued in two cases (severe rotavirus enteritis, papillary edema). In both cases, JAKi therapy was later reinstated and well-tolerated. Hospitalization occurred in four cases (4/17,23.5%) for gastroenteritis, two cases of pneumonia and recurring respiratory infections. Four patients (4/28, 14.3%) died during JAKi treatment. Of all AEs, one (enteritis) occurred while the patient was hospitalized. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (49)	13, m	fever, rash, lipo- dystrophy, poly- arthritis, pulmonary hypertension	RUX	10mg/d	n/a	Partial only lung function and skin improvement
2 (49)	7, w	recurring purpuric annular plaques, fe- ver, abdominal pain, myositis, panniculi- tis, pulmonary hy- pertension	RUX	10mg/d	n/a	Partial no information on clini- cal symptoms except "improvement"
3 (50)	37, m	erythema, livedo re- ticularis, alopecia, vasculitis, vasculitis ulcer	BAR	4mg/d for 2 months; 6mg/d	Pred 0,2mg/kg	Partial ulcer - healed; im- proved well-being; per- sisting livedo, no labor- atory improvement
4 (51)	10, f	fever, skin lesions, acral ulcers, arthral- gia, ILD	RUX	10mg/d; 15mg/d; 20mg/d	Pred 0,4mg/kg/d	Partial GC withdrawal, resolu- tion of skin lesions, lung function improve- ment
5 (51)	8, f	growth delay, livedo reticularis, ILD + ox- ygen support + NIV	RUX	5mg/d; 10mg/d, 15mg/d, 5mg/d	Pred 0,3mg/kg/d	Partial GC tapered to 0,2mg/kg/d; skin im- provement; initial im- provement in lung function, deterioration after 18 months
6 (51)	2, f	erythematosus ve- sicular rash, derma- titis, fever, cough, lungs - septal thick- ening on CT	RUX	5mg/d, 15mg/d	None	Partial resolution skin lesions, initial improvement in lung function and radi- ological findings, fol- lowed GC-responsive lung disease relapse
7 (52)	1, m	fever, livedoid skin lesions, ulcerated lesions on heels, ILD, oxygen de- pendent	BAR	2mg/d	Mpred 1mg/kg/d	Partial no oxygen depend- ency, resolution of skin lesions; GC tapered to

## Table 4 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in SAVI patients

0,5mg/kg/d; no information on ILD; ESR el-

evated

Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in SAVI patients									
8 (53)	2y9mo, m	pulmonary hyper- tension, hypoxia, li- vedo racemosa, vomiting, epistaxis, failure to thrive, growth delay	RUX	5mg/d	Pred 2mg/kg/d	Partial normalization pulmo- nary pressure; neuro- developmental im- provement; persis- tence of livedo reticu- laris			
9 (54)	37, m	dyspnea, ILD, pneu- monia, finger club- bing	RUX	10mg/d	None	No patient died (ILD, heart failure)			
10 (54)	13, m	growth delay, finger clubbing, recurrent migratory polyarthri- tis	RUX	5mg/d	None	No			
11 (55)	1y1mo, m	dyspnea, cyanosis, finger clubbing, tel- angiectasis, Chil- blain lesions, myo- sitis, fever, growth delay	TOF	5mg/d	Pred	No patient died due to acute respiratory fail- ure			
12 (55)	5, m	cough, tachypnea, finger clubbing, ar- thritis	TOF	5m/d	Pred	No			
13 (56, 57)	4, f	fever, scalp lesions, fatigue, ILD	RUX	5mg/d 10mg/d 5mg/d	Pred 0,5mg/kg/d	Partial GC withdrawal, dis- ease score improve- ment <sup>1</sup> , occasional fe- ver episodes			
14(56) (57)	8, m	ulcers, nail dystro- phy, fatigue, ILD	RUX	5mg/d; 10mg/d; 15mg/d; 20mg/d	Pred 0,6mg/kg/d	Partial GC withdrawal, gen- eral improvement, dis- ease score improve- ment <sup>2</sup> , persisting ulcer			
15 (56, 57)	12, m	fever, fatigue, ILD, erythematous skin lesions	RUX	10mg/d	Pred 0,2mg/kg/d HCQ 11mg/kg/d	Partial GC withdrawal; skin le- sion improvement, weight gain, disease score im- provement <sup>3</sup>			

## Results

Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in SAVI patients								
16 (58)	5y10mo, f	nasal septum perfo- ration, growth delay; ILD;	BAR	n/a	n/a	No		
17 (59)	8 mo, m	recurrent skin le- sions, fever, is- chemic changes of digits	RUX	2mg/d; 5mg/d	n/a	Partial less skin lesions, less hospital admissions		
18 (60)	6, f	fever, cough, dysp- nea, Raynaud, ar- thralgia, rash	TOF	7.5mg/d	Pred 0.7mg/kg/d	Partial GC withdrawal		
19 (61)	18, m	fever, dyspnea, ILD, chilblain lupus-like lesions, rash, livedo reticularis	RUX	5mg/d; 20mg/d	n/a	No patient died (ILD)		
20 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	2mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	Pred	No		
21 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	7mg/d titrated to 10mg/d	None	Partial partial resolution of clinical symptoms*		
22 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	3mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	None	Partial partial resolution of clinical symptoms*		
23 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	3mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	None	Partial partial resolution of clinical symptoms*		
24 (56)	14, m	dyspnea, ILD, rash, end-stage pulmo- nary failure;	RUX	0.28mg/kg/d	GC 0.16mg/kg/d	partial weight and height in- crease, significant dis- ease score reduction** patient died after hu- moral rejection after lung transplant for se- vere ILD		
25 (56)	7, m	extreme vasculopa- thy, dyspnea at rest, ILD, arthritis, myo- sitis	RUX	1.10mg/kg/d	GC 0.625mg/kg/d IVIG	partial weight and height in- crease, significant dis- ease score reduction**		
26 (56)	12, f	severe dyspnea at rest, oxygen ther- apy, ILD, severe polyarthritis	RUX	0,2mg/kg/d	GC 1.5mg/kg/d IVIG	partial weight and height in- crease, significant dis- ease score reduction**		

27 (56)	8, f	fever, severe vascu- lopathy, dyspnea on moderate exercise; ILD, severe poly- arthritis	RUX	0,83mg/kg/d	GC 0.22mg/kg/d, ETA, monthly GC pulses	partial weight and height in- crease, significant dis- ease score reduc- tion***
28 (56)	7mo	fever, severe dysp- nea at rest, ILD	RUX	1mg/kg/d	IVIG	partial weight and height in- crease, significant dis- ease score reduction**

#### Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in SAVI patients

Clinical symptoms were summarized in a daily diary score (DDS). A score of <0.15 showed complete resolution, <0.5 (or <1 for SAVI) was considered as partial resolution of clinical symptoms

\*\* p<0.05; Disease score parameters: fever; skin, nail, and hair lesions; respiratory difficulties and fatigue

<sup>1</sup>Disease score at JAKi initiation 12 vs 2 (after 12 months)

<sup>2</sup>Disease score at JAKi initiation 10 vs 2.8 (after 12 months)

<sup>3</sup>Disease score at JAKi initiation 11.2 vs 5 (after 6 months)

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## 3.4. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Aicardi Goutières Syndrome (AGS)

Data was extracted and analyzed for three patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 11 years (1.5-22years). The patients received baricitinib, tofacitinib or ruxolitinib, respectively. Mean treatment duration was 28.3 (18-43) months. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 5.

All patients (3/3, 100%) showed a partial response to therapy.

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for only one patient (1/3, 33%), who developed creatine kinase fluctuations, hypercholesterinemia, and hypertriglyceridemia, which were transient and controlled by dietary management without the need for JAKi dose reduction or hospitalization. No other AEs were reported. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (62)	22, f	severe chilblains	BAR	2mg/d	n/a	Partial resolution of chil- blains, no laboratory parameters
2 (63)	11, m	rash, dyspnea, ILD, lower limb weakness, cal- cifications in cere- bral cortex and ba- sal ganglia	TOF	10mg/d	CsA + GC	Partial rash resolution, im- provement of pulmo- nary function; persist- ing muscle weak- ness; GC dose re- duction
3 (64)	1year 6 months, m	neurological (irrita- bility, sleep disturb- ances, language re- gression, loss of postural control, ax- ial hypotonia, ex- trapyramidal signs, microcephaly)	RUX	0,8mg/kg/d	Monthly IVIG 1mg/kg	Partial progressive clinical improvement*

#### Table 5 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in AGS patients

\*confirmed on standardized evaluations (Griffiths-III Developmental Scale, Gross Motor Function Classification System)

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## 3.5. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for other type I interferonopathies

Data was extracted and analyzed for seven patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 4 years (1 month-17 years, reported for three patients). Most often prescribed was baricitinib (5/7, 71.4%). One patient each received tofacitinib or baricitinib (1/7, 14.3% each)-Mean treatment duration was 33.4 months. Most patients (5/7,71.4%) received GC as supportive treatment. One patient each received concomitant cyclosporine A and a combination of mepacrine and hydroxychloroquine, respectively. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 6.

Complete response to therapy was achieved by one patient (1/7, 14.3%), under a combination of baricitinib and cyclosporine A. A complete response was achieved by only one patient (1/7, 14.3%) under combination of baricitinib and cyclosporine A (5mg/kg/d). Four patients (4/7, 57.1%) had a partial response and two (2/7, 28.6%) showed no response to therapy. For three patients (3/5, 60%) GC dose reduction was possible and one (1/5, 20%) successfully tapered GC.

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for five patients (5/7, 71.4%) Most AEs did not require treatment discontinuation or dose reduction. Those included: UTI (2), BK viruria (3), BK viremia (1). Intermittent dose reduction was required in one case after herpes zoster infection. Hospitalization occurred in two cases (2/9, 22.2%): for multiple infectious events (clostridium difficile infection, pyelonephritis, urosepsis) and for a case of osteonecrosis The latter discontinued JAKi therapy after 5.1 months due to this AE. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	0.5mg/d ti- trated to 8mg/d	GC	No
2 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	1mg/d titrated to 6mg/d	GC	Partial partial resolution of clinical symptoms* GC reduction**
3 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	3mg/d titrated to 9mg/d	GC	No
4 (48)	n/a	n/a	BAR	3mg/d titrated to 9mg/d	none	Partial partial resolution of clinical symptoms* GC reduction**
5 (65)	1 mo, m	rash, fever, respira- tory failure, pulmo- nary hypertension, cluster seizures	TOF	0.2mg/kg/d 2 weeks, 0,3mg/kg/d	none	Partial rash improvement, ECMO withdrawal, pulmonary hyperten- sion "controlled" (SIL, MAC)

Table 6 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in patients with type I interferonopathies

MEP 100mg Partial 15mg/d; weakness, palpita-+ HCQ resolution of pulmo-6 (66) 17, m RUX tions, dyspnea, joint 20mg/d; 200mg + nary hypertension, no stiffness, headache 15mg/d GC laboratory parameters fever, rash, abdominal pain, 7 (67) 4, m hepatosplenomeg-BAR 8mg/d CsA + GC Complete aly, cervical lymphadenopathy

Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in patients with type I interferonopathies

\*Clinical symptoms were summarized in a daily diary score (DDS). A score of <0.15 showed complete resolution, <0.5 (or <1 for SAVI) was considered as partial resolution of clinical symptoms (48)

\*\* prednisone ≥50% dose reduction or 0.15mg/kg/d

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## 3.6. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Adult-Onset Still's Disease (AOSD)

Data was extracted and analyzed for twenty-six patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 33 years (18-82 years). Most often prescribed was tofacitinib (18/26, 69.2%), one (1/26, 3.8%) patient received ruxolitinib, and the rest (7/26, 26.9%) received baricitinib. Mean treatment duration was 7.6 months. Most patients (24/26, 92.3%) received GC either alone (7/26, 26.9%) or in combination with other DMARDs (17/26, 65.4%). Two patients had methotrexate (MTX) alone as supportive treatment (2/26, 7.7%). Mean GC dose at JAKi initiation was 37.3 prednisone equivalent per day. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 7.

A complete response was achieved by eleven patients (11/26, 42.3%). A partial response to therapy was seen in the same number of patients (11/26, 42.3%). Four patients did not respond to JAKi therapy (4/26, 15.4%). GC dosage at last follow-up was reported for twenty-two patients (22/24, 91.7%). For three patients (3/22, 14.3%) complete tapering was possible and most cases (18/22, 81.8%) GC dose reduction was tolerated.

Results

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for twenty-four patients (24/26, 92.3%). Those included: pneumonia (3) and menometrorrhagia (1). The latter required therapy discontinuation in one patient. One of the patients with bacterial pneumonia died after a 217-day long hospital stay. Otherwise no AEs required hospitalization. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia-	Clinical symp-	Drug	Dosago	Supportive	Posponso
Falleni	tion, sex	toms	Drug	Dosage	Treatment	Response
		fever, rash sore			МТУ	Partial
1 (68)	18, m	throat synovitis	TOF	10mg/d		no laboratory param-
		tinoat, synovitis			20mg/week	eters
		fever, rash sore			MTX	Partial
2 (68)	31, m	throat, synovitis	TOF	10mg/d	20ma/week	no laboratory param-
						eters
3 (69)	33, f	polyarthritis, rash	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 40mg/d	Complete
4 (69)	27. f	Fever, polyarthritis	TOF	10ma/d	Pred 60mg/d +	Complete
. (,	,.			. og, u	MTX	••••••
5 (69)	32, f	fever, rash, pharyn-	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 50mg/d +	Complete
	-	gitis, myalgia			HCQ	•
6 (69)	58, f	polyarthritis, rash	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 15mg/d +	Complete
					MTX + HCQ	Destist
7 (60)	25 f	polyarthritia rach	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 15mg/d +	Partial
7 (09)	55,1	polyarumus, rash	101	i onig/u	MTX	symptoms
		polvarthritis early				
		joint destruction,			Pred 60mg/d +	
8 (69)	29, f	lymphadenopathy,	TOF	10mg/d	MTX	Complete
		MAS				
0 (60)	92 f	ESP alouation	TOF	5mg/d	Pred 25mg/d +	Complete
9 (09)	02,1		TOP	Sing/u	HCQ	Complete
					Pred 50mg/d +	Partial
10 (69)	25, f	polyarthritis	TOF	10mg/d	MTX	persistence of clinical
						symptoms
					Pred 60mg/d +	Partial
11 (69)	41, f	polyarthritis	TOF	10mg/d	MTX	persistence of clinical
						symptoms
					Pred 20mg/d +	Complete
12 (69)	31, f	polyarthritis	TOF	5mg/d	MTX + HCQ +	
					CsA	

Table 7 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in AOSD patients

Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in AOSD patients							
13 (69)	33, f	fever, rash, pharyn- gitis, myalgia, poly- arthritis	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 40mg/d + MTX + HCQ	Complete	
14 (69)	35, m	MAS	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 22.5mg/d + CsA + ANA	Partial persistence of clinical symptoms	
15 (69)	18, m	polyarthritis, rash	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 15mg/d + HCQ	Partial clinical improvement, CRP elevated	
16 (69)	18, f	polyarthritis, rash, MAS	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 50mg/d + CsA + MTX	Partial persistence of clinical symptoms	
17 (70)	68, f	fever, arthritis	TOF	5mg/d	Pred 30mg/d	Partial "clinical and serologi- cal improvement", oc- casional CRP eleva- tions and hyperfer- ritinemia during fol- low-up; patient died (bacterial pneumonia)	
18 (40)	43, f	fever, arthritis, syn- ovitis, rash, pharyn- gitis, serositis, sple- nomegaly	BAR	4mg/d	Pred 10mg/d	Complete	
19 (40)	32, m	fever, polyarthritis, rash, synovitis	BAR	4mg/d	Pred 40mgd, MTX 20mg/week	No	
20 (40)	63, f	persistent fever	BAR	4mg/d	Pred 15mg/d	Complete	
21 (71)	50, f	polyarthritis	BAR	4mg/d	Mpred 9mg/d + ANA	Complete	
22 (72)	28, m	fever, polyarthritis, rash	BAR	4mg/d	Pred 80 mg/d	No	
23 (72)	32, m	fever, polyarthritis, rash	BAR; UPA	4mg/d; 15mg/d	Pred 16mg/d; MTX 20mg/week (stop), ANA 100mg/d; COL 1.5 mg/d	Partial incomplete resolution of clinical symptoms	
24 (72)	40, f	fever, polyarthritis, rash	RUX	30mg/d	Pred 60mg/d; ANA 200mg/d	No	
25 (72)	48, f	fever, polyarthritis, rash	TOF	10mg/d	Pred 50mg/d	Partial CRP elevated	

Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in AOSD patients							
26 (72)	50, f	fever, polyarthritis, rash	BAR	4mg/d	Pred 60 mg/d	No	
Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness							
and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in							
Medicine. 2022;9.							

# 3.7. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (sJIA)

Data was extracted and analyzed for four patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 9 years (4-13 years). Most often prescribed was ruxolitinib (2/4, 50%), one patient each (1/4, 25%) received tofacitinib or baricitinib, respectively. Mean treatment duration was 14.2 months. All patients received GC along JAKi. In two cases (2/4, 50%) GC were prescribed as monotherapy, the other two patients (2/4, 50%) also received non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 8.

Two patients (2/4, 50%) achieved complete remission. A partial response to therapy was achieved by the other two (2/4, 50%). GC dose reduction was possible in three patients (3/4, 75%) and one (1/4, 25%) successfully tapered GC to discontinuation.

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for three patients (3/4, 75%) and none were reported. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (72)	6, f	fever, polyarthritis, rash	RUX	10mg/d; 30mg/d	Pred 3mg/d, IND	Partial incomplete resolu- tion of clinical symptoms
2 (72)	12, f	fever, polyarthritis	BAR	4mg/d; 8 mg/d	Pred 40mg/d, NAP	Partial incomplete resolu- tion of clinical symptoms
3 (73)	4, f	recurrent fever, urti- caria, arthralgia, ILD	RUX	1mg/kg/d	Pred 0,5mg/kg/d; Mpred pulse 1x/Mo (3 times)	Complete
4 (74)	13, f	polyarthritis, axillary lymphadenopathy	TOF	5mg/d; 10mg/d	Mpred 4mg/d	Complete

## Table 8 Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in sJIA patients

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## 3.8 Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF)

Data was extracted and analyzed for six patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 35 years (16-64 years). All patients received tofacitinib 10mg/d. Mean treatment duration was 4.5 months (2-12 months). One patient received no supportive treatment (1/6, 16.7%), one (1/6, 16.7%) received a combination of GC, colchicine, and sulfasalazine. Four patients (4/6, 66.7%) were prescribed only colchicine parallel to JAKi. Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 9

A complete response was shown by half of the patients (3/6, 50%). The rest (3/6, 50%) developed no further flares, but acute phase reactants remained elevated, thus only a partial response was achieved.

Information on adverse events (AEs) was available for four patients (4/6, 66.7%) with none reported. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (75)	16, m	recurrent fever, gener- alized peritonitis, mono- arthritis, rash,	TOF	10mg/d	n/a	Complete
2 (76)	27, f	fever, polyarthritis, peri- tonitis	TOF	10mg/d	SSZ + GC + COL <sup>1</sup>	Partial attack-free, CRP elevated
3 (77)	28, m	fever, peritonitis, se- rositis, arthritis, pro- teinuria, AA amyloido- sis	TOF	10mg/d	COL 3mg/d	Complete
4 (77)	58, f	peritonitis, fever, pleuri- tis, arthritis	TOF	10mg/d	COL 1.5mg/d	Complete
5 (77)	64, f	fever, arthritis	TOF	10mg/d	COL 1.5mg/d	Partial attack-free, CRP elevated
6 (77)	43, f	fever, peritonitis, arthri- tis	TOF	10mg/d	COL 2.5mg/d	Partial attack-free, CRP elevated

## Table 9 Baseline characteristics, treatment, and response in FMF patients

#### <sup>1</sup>1 month after baricitinib initiation

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

## 3.9. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for Behçet's Syndrome (BS)

Data was extracted and analyzed for thirteen patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 42 years (22-73 years). All patients received tofacitinib 10mg/d. Mean treatment duration was 10.8 months (5-21 months). Twelve patients (12/13, 92.3%) received GC parallel to JAKi. In all cases JAKi was administered in combination to other drugs (azathioprine, thalidomide, leflunomide, colchicine, sulfasalazine). Clinical and treatment data, as well as response to therapy are reported in Table 10.

Most patients achieved a partial response (8/13, 61.5). Five patients showed no response to therapy (5/13, 38.5%). Observed were two cases of herpes zoster reactivation, for which tofacitinib was discontinued. Another patient discontinued tofacitinib after nine
## Results

months of treatment due to lack of efficacy and condition worsening. Further details on all AEs can be found in Table 3.

Patient	Age at initia- tion, sex	Clinical symptoms	Drug	Dosage	Supportive Treatment	Response
1 (78)	37, m	oral ulcers, skin in- volvement, aortic aneurysm	TOF	10mg/d	GC, AZA, CYC, LEF, COL, TCZ	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
2 (78)	42, m	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, skin involve- ment, aortic aneu- rysm	TOF	10mg/d	GC, THA, CsA, AZA, CYC	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
3 (78)	29, f	oral ulcers, pulmo- nary embolism	TOF	10mg/d	GC, MMF, CYC, LEF, COL	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
4 (78)	42, f	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, skin involve- ment, aortic valve regurgitation	TOF	10mg/d	GC, CYC	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
5 (78)	64, m	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, aortic valve regurgitation, aortic aneurysm	TOF	10mg/d	GC, LEF	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
6 (78)	42, m	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, polyarthritis	TOF	10mg/d	SSZ, LEF, THA	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
7 (78)	30, m	oral ulcers, GI ul- cers, skin involve- ment, scleritis, poly- arthritis	TOF	10mg/d	GC, SSZ, MTX, AZA, COL, THA	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings

Table	10 Baseline	characteristics.	treatment and	response in	BS I	oatients
1 0010	10 Babbinio	onalaotonotioo,	thouthornt unit	100000100 111		

8 (78)	73, m	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, GI ulcers	TOF	10mg/d	GC; CYC, SSZ	Partial resolution of ulcers, no newly onset imaging/endo- scopic findings
9 (78)	59, f	oral ulcers, GI ul- cers	TOF	10mg/d	GC, CYC, SSZ, THA	No
10 (78)	48, m	oral ulcers, genital, GI ulcers	TOF	10mg/d	GC, TAC, SSZ	No
11 (78)	22, f	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, GI ulcers	TOF	10mg/d	GC, SSZ, THA, MTX	No
12 (78)	37, f	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, GI ulcers, MDS	TOF	10mg/d	GC, TAC, THA, COL	No
13 (78)	23, f	oral ulcers, genital ulcers, GI ulcers	TOF	10mg/d	GC, CYC, AZA, THA	No worsening of clinical symptoms

Adapted from Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

#### 3.10. Evidence on effectiveness and safety for other AID

Baseline characteristics, treatment and response in BS patients

No articles regarding CAPS, TRAPS, PFAPA, PAPA or MKD could be identified.

## 4 Discussion

### 4.1 Summary of results

To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review analyzing the effectiveness and safety of JAKi in AID. The overview of the available clinical evidence is based on observational studies such as case reports and case series. Effectiveness was evaluated based on clinical response, defined by the authors of this systematic review as complete, partial or no response depending on (complete) symptom resolution and/or normalization of laboratory parameters for inflammation. Furthermore, AEs were described.

Evidence on a total of 101 patients with different AID was identified. A complete response to therapy with JAKi was seen in twenty-three patients (23/101, 22.8%). Partial response was achieved by fifty-nine patients (59/101, 58.4%). Less than a fifth of all patients showed no response to therapy (19/101, 18.8%).

#### 4.2 Evidence on type I interferonopathies

Most reports (n=25) included in this systematic review investigated the use of JAKi for type I interferonopathies. The disruption of interferon-mediated immune responses in patients with type I interferonopathies explains the rationale behind the usage of JAKi for treating these diseases since JAKi are potent inhibitors of the JAK-STAT pathway, involved in interferon signaling (79). In this analysis, reports on SAVI, CANDLE, AGS and other interferonopathies were included.

Fifty-two patients (CANDLE n=14, SAVI n=28, AGS n=3, other interferonopathies n=7) could be identified. Overall promising results were seen: seven patients (7/52, 13.5%) showed a complete response to therapy, the majority (35/52, 67.3%) showed a partial and a minority (10/52, 19.2%) showed no treatment response.

One publication on AGS reported no individual patient data (80). Thus, results of this study are discussed only in this section of the systematic review. The publication by Vanderver, A. et al., 2020 reports preliminary results of an open-label single center study involving 35 patients with molecularly confirmed AGS. This is to our knowledge the largest AGS cohort treated with JAKi. All patients received baricitinib in doses ranging from 0.1

to 0.6 mg/kg/d. The authors report overall improvement of daily diary scores within one month of therapy initiation. Neurological function was evaluated based on key developmental milestones, with 20 patients (20/35, 57.1%) meeting new milestones and 12 (12/35, 34.3%) gaining two to seven new skills, such as sitting, rolling, head control. In the three cases presented in this systematic review, neurological symptoms were the dominant disease feature, but only in just (63) improvement was reported with ruxolitinib. Regarding the safety profile of JAKi, in this AGS cohort (80) only one case of BK viremia was described – a relatively frequent event in interferonopathy patients discussed here (10/52, 19.2%).

Notably, amongst interferonopathy patients, JAKi were most efficient for CANDLE patients: complete remission was achieved by six patients (6/14, 42.6%). Additionally, the available data suggests a GC sparing effect in this group, since seven patients (7/11, 63.6%) were able to discontinue GC and in four patients (4/11, 36.4%) GC dose reduction was possible.

One hypothesis for the difference in treatment outcome between interferonopathies is that the better treatment response was due to a higher JAKi dosage. A direct comparison is difficult since mostly pediatric patients were treated and JAKi dosage was reported as mg per kilogram without documenting weight for each individual patient. Mean baricitinib and tofacitinib dosages in CANDLE cases were 6.8 mg/d and 5 mg/d, respectively. Mean baricitinib doses for SAVI were 6 mg/d (reported for 6/7, 85.7%) up to a mean 8mg/d in other interferonopathies. Most SAVI patients were treated with ruxolitinib at a mean dose 10.8mg/d (reported for 13/18, 72.2% patients treated).

A head-to-head comparison of effectiveness is difficult due to several reasons such as the small number of patients treated, the usage of the different JAKi and the respective dosage used and partially missing individual data.

While belonging to the same drug class, the three JAKi – baricitinib, tofacitinib and ruxolitinib, differ in some respects. Firstly, growing scientific evidence has highlighted a certain selectivity of JAKi toward specific Janus kinases with ruxolitinib and baricitinib targeting primarily JAK 1 and JAK2, and tofacitinib interfering also with JAK3 (32). Furthermore, ruxolitinib and tofacitinib are primarily metabolized vie the cytochrome P450 system, while baricitinib is primarily renally excreted (32). This suggests a lower risk of drug interactions during therapy with baricitinib. Interestingly, ruxolitinib is also available as a topical drug and was very recently approved for treating nonsegmental vitiligo by the FDA (81) after being approved for atopic dermatitis in 2021 (82).

Regarding safety it should be mentioned that most infectious AEs in this analysis occurred in patients with type I interferonopathies: seven cases of pneumonia (7/10, 70%), all UTIs (17/17, 100%) and all cases of BK viremia and viruria (10/10 and 4/4, respectively; 100%) (Table 3). The proportion of patients in this group who experienced any AE is also greater compared to other groups: 16.7% of AOSD patients (4/24), even less in BS patients (2/13, 15.4%) and none of the FMF and sJIA patients.

Of overall 59 AEs reported, 52 (88.1%) were due to infections (Table 3). In general JAKi show a heterogenous risk of infectious complications. For example, a known class effect for JAKi is an elevated risk of herpes zoster (83, 84, 85, 86). In one recent study, serious infections were more frequent with tofacitinib at a dose of 10mg twice daily compared to TNF inhibition (87), which contradicts some available evidence pointing to a similar risk of serious infections under JAKi compared to other bDMARDs (88, 89). The risk for opportunistic infections (herpes zoster, tuberculosis) under tofacitinib in this study was higher compared to a TNF-inhibitor, and even more so when tofacitinib dose was 10mg compared to 5mg. In this systematic review a total of three cases of herpes infections occurred under tofacitinib, baricitinib and ruxolitinib each. Recent case series investigated the effectiveness of tofacitinib in six patients with type I interferonopathies(90). Among these, a single transient lung infection in one patient and a cytomegalovirus infection in another were reported, both defined as non-severe.

A controversially discussed adverse effect of JAKi are thromboembolic events. This risk has been shown to be elevated relative to TNF inhibitors, along with a clinically meaningful risk of serious heart-related AEs, cancers, blood clots and death in older patients with RA (87). However, several (meta-) analyses did not provide evidence supporting an increased risk of thromboembolism with JAKi (83, 91, 92). In this systematic review, thromboembolic events were not reported. Most safety data regarding JAKi stems from RCTs in adult patients. Although data from clinical trials in adult patients cannot be directly extrapolated to the pediatric population, special attention should still be paid to clinical experience from these trials, as they tend to have a higher level of evidence.

The discrepancy in the frequency of AEs in the different disease groups presented in this systematic review could reflect the inconsistency in reporting of AEs, commented further below. It should be considered that for FMF, sJIA and Behçet's syndrome only a few reports were available for analysis. However, one reason for the higher incidence of infections amongst interferonopathy patients might be due to a dose dependent effect. All FMF and BS patients, as well as most AOSD patients received a "standard dose" of tofacitinib (10mg/d) or baricitinib (4mg/d). As mentioned above, JAKi doses varied amongst interferonopathy patients, baricitinib was often administered at doses higher than 4mg/d – up to a mean 6.8 mg/d in CANDLE patients and a mean 6 mg/d for SAVI patients. Notably, most interferonopathy patients were pediatric patients, suggesting a higher dose pro kilogram body weight.

Another hypothesis is that interferonopathy patients are generally exposed to a higher risk for infections. While infections can be considered potential triggers for disease onset or flares (8), current evidence does not suggest a predisposition for infections in interferonopathy patients. However, for other diseases with a prominent interferon signature, such as systemic lupus erythematodes (SLE) and dermatomyositis, a susceptibility for infections has been reported (93, 94). Thus, a possible explanation for the elevated incidence of infectious AEs in this subgroup could be an intrinsically dysfunctional immune system leaving patients exposed to an increased risk of infection.

#### 4.3 Evidence on other AID

Part of the systematic database searches about JAKi for treating monogenic AID were CAPS, TRAPS, MKD and FMF. Of those, publications were identified only for FMF. In FMF patients, JAKi resulted in a complete response in half of the patients and a partial response for the rest (3/6, 50% each).

Furthermore, an analysis for the polygenetic diseases sJIA, AOSD and BS was conducted. Eleven AOSD patients had a complete response and the same number of patients a partial response (11/26, 42.3% each). Two sJIA patients completely responded to JAKi therapy (2/4, 50%) and for the other two (2/4, 50%) a partial response was reported. Amongst BS a partial response was achieved by most (8/13, 61.5%), and five (5/13, 38.5%) showed no response to therapy.

Although JAKi did not lead to complete remission in all AOSD patients, most of them were able to taper or withdraw GC – used as supportive treatment in almost all patients (24/26, 92.3%). Dosage of GC at last follow up was reported for twenty-two patients (22/24, 91.7%). Mean GC dose at JAKi initiation was 37.3 mg prednisone equivalent per day, and 13.3 mg/d at last follow-up. This highlights the potential of JAKi as GC sparing drug in AOSD, especially in patients with articular phenotype. The majority of AOSD patients presented with arthritis (20/26, 76.9%), of whom most showed a complete or a partial response (8/20, 40% for each group). Additionally, all FMF patients included in this analysis had active arthritis. All of them showed clinical improvement under JAKi. Therefore, it can be hypothesized that JAKis are especially beneficial for patients with active arthritis

#### 4.4 Strengths and limitations

Due to the rare nature of AID and the relatively recent availability of JAKi, there are currently no RCTs available, and most publications included were case reports or case series. Recently, it has been suggested that for *ultrarare diseases* evidence from case reports and series should be considered to be of higher quality (95). However, this can only be encouraged if treatment outcome in the reports includes *precise outcomes*, i.e. inflammatory remission. Thus, for reporting outcomes in this systematic review, a classification based on clinical symptoms *and* laboratory parameters was performed. Accordingly, treatment response was classified as complete, partial or none. Although this approach has not been validated, it has been previously used by other investigators (40, 69, 72) and serves as base for objectifying and summarizing the available evidence. The body of evidence found did not suffice for quantitative analysis due to its heterogeneity. Instead, an extensive narrative synthesis was conducted.

For observational studies to be regarded as pieces of evidence of higher quality, thorough reporting is required. To date, no universal criteria for reporting outcomes in AID patients exist. To improve and standardize reporting on treatment strategies in AID we suggest the following type of reporting (Table 11): clinical symptoms, inflammatory parameters, concomitant diseases, previous therapies; for the use of JAKi - exact dose, as well as

information on any supportive treatment, including dosage; for a precise evaluation therapeutic response statements on dynamics of clinical symptoms, as well as inflammatory parameters should be noted. AEs especially infections should be closely monitored and reported. In the publications included in this systematic review reports on AEs were sometimes insufficient – those were not documented in 18% of cases (83/101, 82.2%).

Pre-JAKi	JAKi	Post-JAKi			
Clinical		Clinical			
Clinical symptoms	Dosage	Change in clinical symptoms			
Disease score (if available)	Supportive treatment (includ-	Change in disease score (if avail-			
	ing dosage)	able)			
Concomitant diseases	Treatment duration	Change in dosage of supportive			
		drugs (e.g. GC)			
Previous therapies		Adverse events			
Inflammatory markers		Inflammatory markers			
CRP		CRP			
ESR		ESR			
others (complete blood		others (complete blood count,			
count, ferritin, IFN gene ex-		ferritin, IFN gene expression, if			
pression, if applicable)		applicable)			

Table 11 Suggestions for future reporting on treatment outcome

From Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Frontiers in Medicine. 2022;9.

Here, many authors were contacted to complete missing data and meet the suggested reporting criteria. However, in some instances despite the reviewers' best effort complete information could not be obtained. In the analysed publications a relatively low systematization in conduct and reporting was observed. To maximize potential data on JAKi in AID, abstracts were also included, which in part presented limited details on individual patient characteristics at baseline and post JAKi treatment.

Alongside defining reporting items, disease (specific) activity scores and response criteria to compare AID studies are urgently needed. For monogenetic inflammasomopathies (FMF, CAPS, TRAPS, MKD) the Auto-Inflammatory Diseases Activity Index (AIDAI) (96) is a validated score but was only reported in one study concerning JAKi use in FMF (77). An EULAR task force is currently preparing specific criteria for AOSD which should be applied for future reporting (97). Regarding type I interferonopathies Frémond, M. et al., 2016 suggested a disease activity score for SAVI patients: the Disease Activity Rating Scale of TMEM173-mutated patients (57). This score for SAVI needs to be validated and scores for the other interferonopathies need to be developed.

Regarding limitations of this analysis, the general risk of publication bias should be considered. With publication bias the decision to pursue the publication of results of an experiment is biased by the result itself, with favorable, or statistically significant results being more likely to be published than dissatisfactory ones(98). In rare, difficult to treat diseases it can be expected that this effect is even more pronounced.

Overall, given their rare nature, a considerable number of AID patients treated with a JAKi (101) could be identified. The available evidence showed most patients did respond to JAKi therapy. This review was conducted to summarize the available evidence on new therapeutic possibilities for AID patients and to highlight the need for well-designed clinical trials investigating JAKi in AID. Currently, one phase 3 clinical trial on baricitinib in CANDLE, SAVI and AGS is being conducted (99). Research is actively underway in the direction of sJIA with two ongoing phase 3 randomized double-blind, placebo-controlled studies on baricitinib and tofacitinib (100, 101).

# 5 Conclusions

This systematic review provides results from observational studies showing first pieces of evidence on treatment effectiveness of JAKi for AID. To validate these results and confirm efficacy and safety of JAKi for specific AID, clinical trials need to be initiated.

### Literaturverzeichnis

1. McDermott MF, Aksentijevich I, Galon J, McDermott EM, Ogunkolade BW, Centola M, et al. Germline mutations in the extracellular domains of the 55 kDa TNF receptor, TNFR1, define a family of dominantly inherited autoinflammatory syndromes. Cell. 1999;97(1):133-44.

2. Aksentijevich I, Torosyan Y, Samuels J, Centola M, Pras E, Chae JJ, et al. Mutation and haplotype studies of familial Mediterranean fever reveal new ancestral relationships and evidence for a high carrier frequency with reduced penetrance in the Ashkenazi Jewish population. Am J Hum Genet. 1999;64(4):949-62.

3. Beck DB, Ferrada MA, Sikora KA, Ombrello AK, Collins JC, Pei W, et al. Somatic Mutations in UBA1 and Severe Adult-Onset Autoinflammatory Disease. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(27):2628-38.

4. Liu Y, Jesus AA, Marrero B, Yang D, Ramsey SE, Sanchez GAM, et al. Activated STING in a vascular and pulmonary syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2014;371(6):507-18.

5. Lalaoui N, Boyden SE, Oda H, Wood GM, Stone DL, Chau D, et al. Mutations that prevent caspase cleavage of RIPK1 cause autoinflammatory disease. Nature. 2020;577(7788):103-8.

6. Martinon F, Burns K, Tschopp J. The inflammasome: a molecular platform triggering activation of inflammatory caspases and processing of prolL-beta. Mol Cell. 2002;10(2):417-26.

7. Aksentijevich I, Zhou Q. NF-kappaB Pathway in Autoinflammatory Diseases: Dysregulation of Protein Modifications by Ubiquitin Defines a New Category of Autoinflammatory Diseases. Front Immunol. 2017;8:399.

8. Crow YJ, Stetson DB. The type I interferonopathies: 10 years on. Nat Rev Immunol. 2021.

9. Gerfaud-Valentin M, Jamilloux Y, Iwaz J, Seve P. Adult-onset Still's disease. Autoimmun Rev. 2014;13(7):708-22.

10. Inoue N, Shimizu M, Tsunoda S, Kawano M, Matsumura M, Yachie A. Cytokine profile in adult-onset Still's disease: Comparison with systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clin Immunol. 2016;169:8-13.

11. Mege JL, Dilsen N, Sanguedolce V, Gul A, Bongrand P, Roux H, et al. Overproduction of monocyte derived tumor necrosis factor alpha, interleukin (IL) 6, IL-8

and increased neutrophil superoxide generation in Behcet's disease. A comparative study with familial Mediterranean fever and healthy subjects. J Rheumatol. 1993;20(9):1544-9.

12. Cosan F, Aktas Cetin E, Akdeniz N, Emrence Z, Cefle A, Deniz G. Natural Killer Cell Subsets and Their Functional Activity in Behcet's Disease. Immunol Invest. 2017;46(4):419-32.

13. Alghamdi M. Familial Mediterranean fever, review of the literature. Clin Rheumatol. 2017;36(8):1707-13.

14. Koga T, Migita K, Sato S, Umeda M, Nonaka F, Kawashiri SY, et al. Multiple Serum Cytokine Profiling to Identify Combinational Diagnostic Biomarkers in Attacks of Familial Mediterranean Fever. Medicine (Baltimore). 2016;95(16):e3449.

15. Kuemmerle-Deschner JB, Quartier P, Kone-Paut I, Hentgen V, Marzan KA, Dedeoglu F, et al. Burden of illness in hereditary periodic fevers: a multinational observational patient diary study. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2020;38 Suppl 127(5):26-34.

16. Lane T, Loeffler JM, Rowczenio DM, Gilbertson JA, Bybee A, Russell TL, et al. AA amyloidosis complicating the hereditary periodic fever syndromes. Arthritis Rheum. 2013;65(4):1116-21.

17. Delplanque M, Pouchot J, Ducharme-Benard S, Fautrel BJ, Benyamine A, Daniel L, et al. AA amyloidosis secondary to adult onset Still's disease: About 19 cases. Semin Arthritis Rheum. 2020;50(1):156-65.

18. Ter Haar N, Lachmann H, Ozen S, Woo P, Uziel Y, Modesto C, et al. Treatment of autoinflammatory diseases: results from the Eurofever Registry and a literature review. Ann Rheum Dis. 2013;72(5):678-85.

19. Ozen S, Demirkaya E, Erer B, Livneh A, Ben-Chetrit E, Giancane G, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of familial Mediterranean fever. Ann Rheum Dis. 2016;75(4):644-51.

20. Hatemi G, Christensen R, Bang D, Bodaghi B, Celik AF, Fortune F, et al. 2018 update of the EULAR recommendations for the management of Behçet's syndrome. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2018;77(6):808-18.

21. Mitroulis I, Skendros P, Ritis K. Targeting IL-1beta in disease; the expanding role of NLRP3 inflammasome. Eur J Intern Med. 2010;21(3):157-63.

22. Hoffman HM, Rosengren S, Boyle DL, Cho JY, Nayar J, Mueller JL, et al. Prevention of cold-associated acute inflammation in familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome by interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Lancet. 2004;364(9447):1779-85.

23. Brogan PA, Hofer M, Kuemmerle-Deschner JB, Kone-Paut I, Roesler J, Kallinich T, et al. Rapid and Sustained Long-Term Efficacy and Safety of Canakinumab in Patients With Cryopyrin-Associated Periodic Syndrome Ages Five Years and Younger. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2019;71(11):1955-63.

24. Giacomelli R, Sota J, Ruscitti P, Campochiaro C, Colafrancesco S, Dagna L, et al. The treatment of adult-onset Still's disease with anakinra, a recombinant human IL-1 receptor antagonist: a systematic review of literature. Clin Exp Rheumatol. 2021;39(1):187-95.

25. Hentgen V, Vinit C, Fayand A, Georgin-Lavialle S. The Use of Interleukine-1 Inhibitors in Familial Mediterranean Fever Patients: A Narrative Review. Front Immunol. 2020;11:971.

26. Giancane G, Minoia F, Davi S, Bracciolini G, Consolaro A, Ravelli A. IL-1 Inhibition in Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Front Pharmacol. 2016;7:467.

27. Lainka E, Baehr M, Raszka B, Haas JP, Hugle B, Fischer N, et al. Experiences with IL-1 blockade in systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis - data from the German AID-registry. Pediatr Rheumatol Online J. 2021;19(1):38.

28. ter Haar NM, Oswald M, Jeyaratnam J, Anton J, Barron KS, Brogan PA, et al. Recommendations for the management of autoinflammatory diseases. Ann Rheum Dis. 2015;74(9):1636-44.

29. Aoki C, Inaba Y, Choe H, Kaneko U, Hara R, Miyamae T, et al. Discrepancy between clinical and radiological responses to tocilizumab treatment in patients with systemic-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. 2014;41(6):1171-7.

30. Pardeo M, Rossi MN, Pires Marafon D, Sacco E, Bracaglia C, Passarelli C, et al. Early Treatment and IL1RN Single-Nucleotide Polymorphisms Affect Response to Anakinra in Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2021;73(6):1053-61.

31. Arthur VL, Shuldiner E, Remmers EF, Hinks A, Grom AA, Foell D, et al. IL1RN Variation Influences Both Disease Susceptibility and Response to Recombinant Human Interleukin-1 Receptor Antagonist Therapy in Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2018;70(8):1319-30.

32. Banerjee S, Biehl A, Gadina M, Hasni S, Schwartz DM. JAK-STAT Signaling as a Target for Inflammatory and Autoimmune Diseases: Current and Future Prospects. Drugs. 2017;77(5):521-46.

Gadina M, Hilton D, Johnston JA, Morinobu A, Lighvani A, Zhou YJ, et al. Signaling by type I and II cytokine receptors: ten years after. Curr Opin Immunol. 2001;13(3):363-73.

34. Gossec L, Baraliakos X, Kerschbaumer A, de Wit M, McInnes I, Dougados M, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of psoriatic arthritis with pharmacological therapies: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(6):700-12.

35. Smolen JS, Landewe RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, Burmester GR, Dougados M, Kerschbaumer A, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthritis with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(6):685-99.

36. Ruperto N, Brunner HI, Synoverska O, Ting TV, Mendoza CA, Spindler A, et al. Tofacitinib in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a double-blind, placebo-controlled, withdrawal phase 3 randomised trial. Lancet. 2021;398(10315):1984-96.

37. van der Heijde D, Song IH, Pangan AL, Deodhar A, van den Bosch F, Maksymowych WP, et al. Efficacy and safety of upadacitinib in patients with active ankylosing spondylitis (SELECT-AXIS 1): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2/3 trial. Lancet. 2019;394(10214):2108-17.

38. Deodhar A, Sliwinska-Stanczyk P, Xu H, Baraliakos X, Gensler LS, Fleishaker D, et al. Tofacitinib for the treatment of ankylosing spondylitis: a phase III, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. 2021.

39. Sanchez GAM, Reinhardt A, Ramsey S, Wittkowski H, Hashkes PJ, Berkun Y, et al. JAK1/2 inhibition with baricitinib in the treatment of autoinflammatory interferonopathies. J Clin Invest. 2018;128(7):3041-52.

40. Kacar M, Fitton J, Gough AK, Buch MH, McGonagle DG, Savic S. Mixed results with baricitinib in biological-resistant adult-onset Still's disease and undifferentiated systemic autoinflammatory disease. RMD Open. 2020;6(2).

41. Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. BMJ. 2021;372:n71.

42. Boyadzhieva Z, Pankow A, Burmester G, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of Janus Kinase Inhibitors for Autoinflammatory Disease: Protocol for a Systematic Review of Case Reports, Case series and Clinical Trials. PROSPERO 2021. 2021.

43. Schardt C, Adams MB, Owens T, Keitz S, Fontelo P. Utilization of the PICO framework to improve searching PubMed for clinical questions. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. 2007;7:16.

44. Campbell M, McKenzie JE, Sowden A, Katikireddi SV, Brennan SE, Ellis S, et al. Synthesis without meta-analysis (SWiM) in systematic reviews: reporting guideline. BMJ. 2020;368:I6890.

45. Boyadzhiev M, Marinov L, Boyadzhiev V, Iotova V, Aksentijevich I, Hambleton S. Disease course and treatment effects of a JAK inhibitor in a patient with CANDLE syndrome. Pediatr Rheumatol Online J. 2019;17(1):19.

46. Patel PN, Hunt R, Pettigrew ZJ, Shirley JB, Vogel TP, de Guzman MM. Successful treatment of chronic atypical neutrophilic dermatosis with lipodystrophy and elevated temperature (CANDLE) syndrome with tofacitinib. Pediatr Dermatol. 2021;38(2):528-9.

47. Pin A, Tesser A, Pastore S, Moressa V, Valencic E, Arbo A, et al. Biological and Clinical Changes in a Pediatric Series Treated with Off-Label JAK Inhibitors. Int J Mol Sci. 2020;21(20).

48. Montealegre Sanchez GA, Reinhardt A, Ramsey S, Wittkowski H, Hashkes PJ, Berkun Y, et al. JAK1/2 inhibition with baricitinib in the treatment of autoinflammatory interferonopathies. Journal of Clinical Investigation. 2018;128(7):3041-52.

49. Alghamdi MA, Mulla J, Saheb Sharif-Askari N, Guzmán-Vega FJ, Arold ST, Abd-Alwahed M, et al. A Novel Biallelic STING1 Gene Variant Causing SAVI in Two Siblings. Front Immunol. 2020;11:599564.

50. Keskitalo S, Haapaniemi E, Einarsdottir E, Rajamäki K, Heikkilä H, Ilander M, et al. Novel TMEM173 Mutation and the Role of Disease Modifying Alleles. Front Immunol. 2019;10:2770.

51. Volpi S, Insalaco A, Caorsi R, Santori E, Messia V, Sacco O, et al. Efficacy and Adverse Events During Janus Kinase Inhibitor Treatment of SAVI Syndrome. Journal of Clinical Immunology. 2019;39(5):476-85.

52. Balci S, Ekinci RMK, de Jesus AA, Goldbach-Mansky R, Yilmaz M. Baricitinib experience on STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy: A representative case from Turkey. Clinical Immunology. 2020;212 (no pagination).

53. Saldanha RG, Balka KR, Davidson S, Wainstein BK, Wong M, Macintosh R, et al. A Mutation Outside the Dimerization Domain Causing Atypical STING-Associated Vasculopathy With Onset in Infancy. Front Immunol. 2018;9:1535. 54. Wang Y, Wang F, Zhang X. STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy: a familial case series report and literature review. Ann Transl Med. 2021;9(2):176.

55. Tang X, Xu H, Zhou C, Peng Y, Liu H, Liu J, et al. STING-Associated Vasculopathy with Onset in Infancy in Three Children with New Clinical Aspect and Unsatisfactory Therapeutic Responses to Tofacitinib. J Clin Immunol. 2020;40(1):114-22.

56. Frémond ML, Hadchouel A, Berteloot L, Melki I, Bresson V, Barnabei L, et al. Overview of STING-Associated Vasculopathy with Onset in Infancy (SAVI) Among 21 Patients. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract. 2021;9(2):803-18.e11.

57. Fremond ML, Rodero MP, Jeremiah N, Belot A, Jeziorski E, Duffy D, et al. Efficacy of the Janus kinase 1/2 inhibitor ruxolitinib in the treatment of vasculopathy associated with TMEM173-activating mutations in 3 children. J Allergy Clin Immunol. 2016;138(6):1752-5.

58. Lin B, Torreggiani S, Kahle D, Rumsey DG, Wright BL, Montes-Cano MA, et al. Case Report: Novel SAVI-Causing Variants in STING1 Expand the Clinical Disease Spectrum and Suggest a Refined Model of STING Activation. Front Immunol. 2021;12:636225.

59. Abid Q, Best Rocha A, Larsen CP, Schulert G, Marsh R, Yasin S, et al. APOL1-Associated Collapsing Focal Segmental Glomerulosclerosis in a Patient With Stimulator of Interferon Genes (STING)-Associated Vasculopathy With Onset in Infancy (SAVI). Am J Kidney Dis. 2020;75(2):287-90.

60. Rodionovskaya S, Zaytseva S, Salugina S, Fedorov E, Tsymbal I. Successful use of tofacitinib in a 6-year-old patient with SAVI syndrome. Pediatric Rheumatology. 2017;15 (Supplement 2):109-10.

Manoussakis MN, Mavragani CP, Nezos A, Zampeli E, Germenis A, Moutsopoulos
HM. Type I interferonopathy in a young adult. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2017;56(12):22413.

62. Meesilpavikkai K, Dik WA, Schrijver B, van Helden-Meeuwsen CG, Versnel MA, van Hagen PM, et al. Efficacy of Baricitinib in the Treatment of Chilblains Associated With Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome, a Type I Interferonopathy. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2019;71(5):829-31.

63. Zheng S, Lee PY, Wang J, Wang S, Huang Q, Huang Y, et al. Interstitial Lung Disease and Psoriasis in a Child With Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome. Front Immunol. 2020;11:985.

64. Mura E, Masnada S, Antonello C, Parazzini C, Izzo G, Garau J, et al. Ruxolitinib in Aicardi-Goutières syndrome. Metab Brain Dis. 2021;36(5):859-63.

65. Kataoka S, Kawashima N, Okuno Y, Muramatsu H, Miwata S, Narita K, et al. Successful treatment of a novel type I interferonopathy due to a de novo PSMB9 gene mutation with a Janus kinase inhibitor. Journal of Allergy and Clinical Immunology. 2021.

66. Trombetta A, Ghirardo S, Pastore S, Tesser A, Piscianz E, Tommasini A, et al. Pulmonary arterial hypertension in interferonophaties: a case report and a review of the literature. Pulm Circ. 2019;9(3):2045894019869837.

67. Salamano E, Lee-Kirsch MA, Rietschel C. Type 1 interferonopathy presenting with fever, fatigue, chronic urticaria, arthritis, elevated liver enzymes and hyperferritinemia in a 13-year-old girl-an important differential diagnosis to systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Pediatric Rheumatology Conference: 10th Congress of International Society of Systemic Auto Inflammatory Diseases, ISSAID. 2019;17(Supplement 1).

68. Aguilera S, Rivera D, Barrera MJ. Treatment of systemic and refractoryadultonset still's diseasewith tofacitinib. efficacyof jak/stat pathway inhibition. Journal of Clinical Rheumatology. 2020;20 (3 SUPPL 1):S19.

69. Hu Q, Wang M, Jia J, Teng J, Chi H, Liu T, et al. Tofacitinib in refractory adultonset Still's disease: 14 cases from a single centre in China. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(6):842-4.

70. Honda M, Moriyama M, Kondo M, Kumakura S, Murakawa Y. Tofacitinib-induced remission in refractory adult-onset Still's disease complicated by macrophage activation syndrome. Scand J Rheumatol. 2020;49(4):336-8.

71. Ladhari C, Jorgensen C, Pers YM. Treatment of refractory adult onset Still's disease with combination anakinra and baricitinib therapy. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2019;58(4):736-7.

72. Gillard L, Mitrovic S, Reumaux H, Michaud M, Cohen F, Pouchot J, et al. Jak inhibitors in refractory adult and childhood onset still's disease. Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. 2021;80(SUPPL 1):1412-3.

73. Bader-Meunier B, Hadchouel A, Berteloot L, Polivka L, Béziat V, Casanova JL, et al. Effectiveness and safety of ruxolitinib for the treatment of refractory systemic idiopathic juvenile arthritis like associated with interstitial lung disease : a case report. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020.

74. Huang Z, Lee PY, Yao X, Zheng S, Li T. Tofacitinib Treatment of Refractory Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Pediatrics. 2019;143(5).

75. Garcia-Robledo JE, Aragón CC, Nieto-Aristizabal I, Posso-Osorio I, Cañas CA, Tobón GJ. Tofacitinib for familial Mediterranean fever: a new alternative therapy? Rheumatology (Oxford). 2019;58(3):553-4.

76. Gök K, Cengiz G, Erol K, Ozgocmen S. Tofacitinib suppresses disease activity and febrile attacks in a patient with coexisting rheumatoid arthritis and familial Mediterranean fever. Acta Reumatol Port. 2017;42(1):88-90.

77. Karadeniz H, Guler AA, Atas N, Satis H, Salman RB, Babaoglu H, et al. Tofacitinib for the treatment for colchicine-resistant familial Mediterranean fever: case-based review. Rheumatology International. 2020;40(1):169-73.

78. Liu J, Hou Y, Sun L, Li C, Li L, Zhao Y, et al. A pilot study of tofacitinib for refractory Behçet's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(11):1517-20.

79. Majoros A, Platanitis E, Kernbauer-Holzl E, Rosebrock F, Muller M, Decker T. Canonical and Non-Canonical Aspects of JAK-STAT Signaling: Lessons from Interferons for Cytokine Responses. Front Immunol. 2017;8:29.

80. Vanderver A, Adang L, Gavazzi F, McDonald K, Helman G, Frank DB, et al. Janus Kinase Inhibition in the Aicardi-Goutières Syndrome. N Engl J Med. 2020;383(10):986-9.

81. (FDA) FaDA. FDA approves topical treatment addressing repigmentation in vitiligo in patients aged 12 and older 2022 [Available from: <u>https://www.fda.gov/drugs/news-events-human-drugs/fda-approves-topical-treatment-addressing-repigmentation-vitiligo-patients-aged-12-and-older</u>.

82. Papp K, Szepietowski JC, Kircik L, Toth D, Eichenfield LF, Leung DYM, et al. Efficacy and safety of ruxolitinib cream for the treatment of atopic dermatitis: Results from 2 phase 3, randomized, double-blind studies. J Am Acad Dermatol. 2021;85(4):863-72.

83. Cohen SB, van Vollenhoven RF, Winthrop KL, Zerbini CAF, Tanaka Y, Bessette L, et al. Safety profile of upadacitinib in rheumatoid arthritis: integrated analysis from the SELECT phase III clinical programme. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020.

84. Winthrop KL, Harigai M, Genovese MC, Lindsey S, Takeuchi T, Fleischmann R, et al. Infections in baricitinib clinical trials for patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. 2020;79(10):1290-7.

85. Bechman K, Subesinghe S, Norton S, Atzeni F, Galli M, Cope AP, et al. A systematic review and meta-analysis of infection risk with small molecule JAK inhibitors in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2019;58(10):1755-66.

86. Burmester GR, Winthrop K, Blanco R, Nash P, Goupille P, Azevedo VF, et al. Safety Profile of Upadacitinib up to 3 Years in Psoriatic Arthritis: An Integrated Analysis of Two Pivotal Phase 3 Trials. Rheumatology and Therapy. 2021.

87. Ytterberg SR, Bhatt DL, Mikuls TR, Koch GG, Fleischmann R, Rivas JL, et al. Cardiovascular and Cancer Risk with Tofacitinib in Rheumatoid Arthritis. N Engl J Med. 2022;386(4):316-26.

88. Strand V, Ahadieh S, French J, Geier J, Krishnaswami S, Menon S, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of serious infections with tofacitinib and biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drug treatment in rheumatoid arthritis clinical trials. Arthritis Res Ther. 2015;17:362.

89. Adas MA, Alveyn E, Cook E, Dey M, Galloway JB, Bechman K. The infection risks of JAK inhibition. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2022;18(3):253-61.

90. Li W, Wang W, Wang W, Zhong L, Gou L, Wang C, et al. Janus Kinase Inhibitors in the Treatment of Type I Interferonopathies: A Case Series From a Single Center in China. Front Immunol. 2022;13:825367.

91. Yates M, Mootoo A, Adas M, Bechman K, Rampes S, Patel V, et al. Venous Thromboembolism Risk With JAK Inhibitors: A Meta-Analysis. Arthritis Rheumatol. 2021;73(5):779-88.

92. Cohen SB, Tanaka Y, Mariette X, Curtis JR, Lee EB, Nash P, et al. Long-term safety of tofacitinib up to 9.5 years: a comprehensive integrated analysis of the rheumatoid arthritis clinical development programme. RMD Open. 2020;6(3).

93. Marie I, Hachulla E, Cherin P, Hellot MF, Herson S, Levesque H, et al. Opportunistic infections in polymyositis and dermatomyositis. Arthritis Rheum. 2005;53(2):155-65.

94. Barber MRW, Clarke AE. Systemic lupus erythematosus and risk of infection. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. 2020;16(5):527-38.

95. Piskin D, Romano M, Aletaha D, Feldman BM, Goldbach-Mansky R, Carmona L, et al. Developing guidelines for ultrarare rheumatic disorders: a bumpy ride. Ann Rheum Dis. 2022.

96. Piram M, Kone-Paut I, Lachmann HJ, Frenkel J, Ozen S, Kuemmerle-Deschner J, et al. Validation of the auto-inflammatory diseases activity index (AIDAI) for hereditary recurrent fever syndromes. Ann Rheum Dis. 2014;73(12):2168-73.

97. CLI113 - Development And Validation of a EULAR disease activity score in adult onset Still's Disease: the "DAVID" project: EULAR; [Available from: <u>https://www.eular.org/ongoing\_initiatives.cfm</u>.

98. Dickersin K, Chan S, Chalmers TC, Sacks HS, Smith H, Jr. Publication bias and clinical trials. Control Clin Trials. 1987;8(4):343-53.

99. ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT04517253; A Study of Baricitinib (LY3009104) in Adult and Pediatric Japanese Participants With NNS/CANDLE, SAVI, and AGS [Available from:

https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04517253?cond=SAVI&draw=2&rank=2.

100. ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT04088396; A Study of Baricitinib (LY3009104) in Participants From 1 Year to Less Than 18 Years Old With sJIA [Available from: <u>https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04088396</u>.

101. ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT03000439; A Safety, Efficacy And Pharmacokinetics Study Of Tofacitinib In Pediatric Patients With sJIA [Available from: <u>https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03000439</u>.

### **Eidesstattliche Versicherung**

"Ich, Zhivana Boyadzhieva versichere an Eides statt durch meine eigenhändige Unterschrift, dass ich die vorgelegte Dissertation mit dem Thema: Janus Kinase Inhibitors for Autoinflammatory Disease: A First Systematic Review of Effectiveness and Safety; *dt.* Janus Kinase Inhibitoren für Autoinflammatorische Erkrankungen: Erste Systematische Übersichtsarbeit über Effektivität und Sicherheit, selbstständig und ohne nicht offengelegte Hilfe Dritter verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel genutzt habe.

Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder dem Sinne nach auf Publikationen oder Vorträgen anderer Autoren/innen beruhen, sind als solche in korrekter Zitierung kenntlich gemacht. Die Abschnitte zu Methodik (insbesondere praktische Arbeiten, Laborbestimmungen, statistische Aufarbeitung) und Resultaten (insbesondere Abbildungen, Graphiken und Tabellen) werden von mir verantwortet.

Ich versichere ferner, dass ich die in Zusammenarbeit mit anderen Personen generierten Daten, Datenauswertungen und Schlussfolgerungen korrekt gekennzeichnet und meinen eigenen Beitrag sowie die Beiträge anderer Personen korrekt kenntlich gemacht habe (siehe Anteilserklärung). Texte oder Textteile, die gemeinsam mit anderen erstellt oder verwendet wurden, habe ich korrekt kenntlich gemacht.

Meine Anteile an etwaigen Publikationen zu dieser Dissertation entsprechen denen, die in der untenstehenden gemeinsamen Erklärung mit dem/der Erstbetreuer/in, angegeben sind. Für sämtliche im Rahmen der Dissertation entstandenen Publikationen wurden die Richtlinien des ICMJE (International Committee of Medical Journal Editors; <u>www.icmje.og</u>) zur Autorenschaft eingehalten. Ich erkläre ferner, dass ich mich zur Einhaltung der Satzung der Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin zur Sicherung Guter Wissenschaftlicher Praxis verpflichte.

Weiterhin versichere ich, dass ich diese Dissertation weder in gleicher noch in ähnlicher Form bereits an einer anderen Fakultät eingereicht habe.

Die Bedeutung dieser eidesstattlichen Versicherung und die strafrechtlichen Folgen einer unwahren eidesstattlichen Versicherung (§§156, 161 des Strafgesetzbuches) sind mir bekannt und bewusst."

Datum

Unterschrift

## Anteilserklärung an den erfolgten Publikationen

Zhivana Boyadzhieva hatte folgenden Anteil an den folgenden Publikationen:

Publikation 1: Boyadzhieva, Z., Ruffer, N., Burmester, G.R., Pankow, A., Krusche, M.; Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory diseases: A systematic review, *Frontiers in Medicine*, 2022 Beitrag im Einzelnen:

- Entwicklung der Fragestellung und Design (gemeinsam mit Prof. Dr. Burmester und Dr. Krusche)
- Erstellung und Veröffentlichung eines Protokolls nach der PRISMA Leitlinie (gemeinsam mit Prof. Burmester, Dr. Krusche und Dr. Ruffer)
- Erarbeiten einer Suchstrategie
- Durchführung der systematischen Datenbanksuche
- Ein- und Ausschluss von den identifizierten Publikationen (gemeinsam mit Dr. Pankow)
- Datenextraktion und Synthese
- Erstellung eines Manuskriptentwurfs (gemeinsam mit Dr. Krusche)
- Erstellung aller Tabellen und Figuren
- Überarbeitung der Veröffentlichung (gemeinsam mit Prof. Burmester, Dr. Krusche, Dr. Ruffer, Dr. Pankow)

Unterschrift, Datum und Stempel des/der erstbetreuenden Hochschullehrers/in

Unterschrift des Doktoranden/der Doktorandin

# Druckexemplar(e) der Publikation(en)

SYSTEMATIC REVIEW published: 27 June 2022 doi: 10.3389/fmed.2022.930071



55

# Effectiveness and Safety of JAKInhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review

Zhivana Boyadzhieva<sup>1</sup>, Nikolas Ruffer<sup>2</sup>, Gerd Burmester<sup>1</sup>, Anne Pankow<sup>1†</sup> andMartin Krusche<sup>2\*†</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Rheumatology and Clinical Immunology, Charité—Universitätsmedizin Berlin, Berlin, Germany, <sup>2</sup> Division of Rheumatology and Systemic Inflammatory Diseases, University Hospital Hamburg-Eppendorf (UKE), Hamburg, Germany

Introduction: Autoinflammatory diseases (AID) are rare diseases presenting with episodes of sterile inflammation. These involve multiple organs and can cause both acute organ damage and serious long-term effects, like amyloidosis. Disease-specificanti-inflammatory therapeutic strategies are established for some AID. However, theirclinical course frequently includes relapsing, uncontrolled conditions. Therefore, new therapeutic approaches are needed. Janus Kinase inhibitors (JAKi) block key cytokines of AID pathogenesis and can be a potential option.

#### OPEN ACCESS

#### Edited by:

Riccardo Papa, Giannina Gaslini Institute (IRCCS), Italy Reviewed by:Achille Marino, Desio Hospital, Italy Selcan Demir, Erzurum Regional Re-

search and Training Hospital, Turkey \*Correspondence: Martin Krusche m.krusche@uke.de

<sup>†</sup>These authors have contributedequally to this work and share last authorship

Specialty section: This article was submitted to Rheumatology,a section of the journal Frontiers in Medicine

Received: 27 April 2022 Accepted: 24 May 2022 Published: 27 June 2022

Citation: Boyadzhieva Z, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A and Krusche M (2022) Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review.Front. Med. 9:930071. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2022.930071 Methods: A systematic review of the literature in accordance with the PRISMA guidelines was conducted. Three databases (MEDLINE, Embase and Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials) were searched for publications regarding the use of JAKi forAID. Data from the included publications was extracted and a narrative synthesis wasperformed. Criteria for defining treatment response were defined and applied.

Results: We report data from 38 publications with a total of 101 patients describing the effects of JAKi in AID. Data on Type I Interferonopathies, Adult-Onset Still's Disease (AOSD), Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (sJIA), Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF), and Behçet's Syndrome (BS) was identified. From a total of 52 patients with type I interferonopathies, in seven patients (7/52, 13.5%) a complete response was achieved, most (35/52, 67.3%) showed a partial response and a minority (10/52, 19.2%) showedno treatment response. For AOSD, a complete or a partial response was achieved byeleven (11/26, 42.3%) patients each. Two sJIA patients achieved complete response (2/4, 50%) and in two cases (2/4, 50%) a partial response was reported. Half of FMFpatients showed a complete response and the other half had a partial one (3/6, 50.0%). Amongst BS patients most achieved a partial response (8/13, 61.5%). Five patients showed no response to therapy (5/13, 38.5%). Overall, the most frequent AEs were upper respiratory tract infections (17), pneumonia (10), BK virus viremia (10) and viruria (4), herpes zoster infection (5), viral gastroenteritis (2) and other infections (4).

Conclusion: The results from this systematic review show that JAKi can be beneficialin certain AID. The risk of AEs, especially viral infections, should be considered. To accurately assess the risk benefit ratio of JAKi for AID, clinical trials should be conducted.

Keywords: autoinflammation, interferonopathy, monogenic autoinflammatory disease, Janus Kinase inhibition, innate immunity

## INTRODUCTION

Autoinflammatory diseases (AID) are characterized by seemingly unprovoked inflammatory attacks in absence of pathogenic autoantibodies or antigen-specific T-cells. Defined as *mono- andpolygenic disorders of innate immunity*, AID comprise a broad spectrum of rare diseases which may present with episodesof fever and sterile inflammation potentially causing severemorbidity and mortality. Due to advances in gene sequencing technology and the development of diagnostic criteria, new syndromes continue emerging (1, 2).

Depending on the dominating cytokine pattern, AID can be grouped in IL-1 (inflammasomopathies) (3), NFKB(relopathies) (4) or type I interferon (IFN)-driven diseases (interferonopathies) (5). However, in multiple syndromes such as Adult-Onset

Still's Disease [AOSD; IL-1, IL-6, IL-18 (6, 7)], Behçet's syndrome [BS; IL-1, IL-6 (8), IFN $\gamma$  (9)] or Familial Mediterranean Fever [FMF; IL-1 (10) and IL6 (11)] more thanone cytokine plays a key role in pathogenesis. Due to the broaddisturbance of cytokine signaling, AID can affect various organs and are thus associated with a high disease burden and severe physical, but also socioeconomic limitations (12). Furthermore, AID patients with persistent inflammation have a high risk ofdeveloping AA amyloidosis (13, 14).

Current management of AID includes targeted inhibition of specific cytokine signaling. For example, targeted IL-1 inhibitionhas been shown to be effective for some conditions such as cryopyrin-associated periodic syndromes (CAPS) (15) and AOSD (16). Unfortunately, some AID patients do not respond to targeted inhibition of specific cytokines and other treatmentoptions are needed (17).

Janus Kinase inhibitors (JAK inhibitors, JAKi) interfere withsignal transduction of the Janus Kinase-Signal transducer and activator of transcription (JAK-STAT) pathway causing effective suppression of downstream cytokine signaling. JAK-STAT signaling can be triggered by two types of cytokine receptors: type I recep-

tors bind mainly cytokines (IL-2, -6, -9, -12, -15), hormones (growth hormone, GH) and colony stimulating factors, while type 2 receptors are activated mostly by interferon

and IL-10 (18). They act as competitive antagonists at activation sites for Janus kinases and as such interrupt downstream signals along the JAK-STAT pathway, effectively leading to suppression of cytokine production. The JAK-STAT pathway includes several kinases and JAKi can be grouped by their kinase-specific effects: tofacitinib—JAK1, JAK2 and JAK3, baricitinib and ruxolitinib- selective inhibition of JAK1 and JAK2, upadacitinib and filgotinib selective for JAK1. While JAKi are considered as "targeted therapies," there is almost no other substance class thatexerts an effect on such a large number of cytokines. The resultingimmunomodulatory effects can be clinically illustrated by the fact that the drugs have already been approved for a number of rheumatic diseases such as rheumatoid arthritis (RA), psoriatic arthritis (19, 20), polyarticular juvenile arthritis (tofacitinib) (21)and ankylosing spondylitis (upadacitinib, tofacitinib) (22, 23).

First reports from an expanded access program study on the beneficial effects of JAKi in type I interferonopathies

(24) have also been published. Due to their broad blockade

of proinflammatory pathways, JAKi may ameliorate autoinflammatory processes and thus lead to clinical remission in otherwise refractory AID cases. The aim of this systematic literature review is to identify and analyze the available evidenceon JAKi for the treatment of autoinflammatory diseases.

### METHODS

The Preferred Reporting Items for Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses guidelines were followed for preparing the manuscript (25).

#### Protocol and Registration

A study protocol was registered at PROSPERO (CRD42021270369) prior to the systematic search (26).

#### Data Sources and Searches

The following databases were systematically searched for publications investigating the role of JAKi in AID treatment:MEDLINE *via* PubMed, EMBASE *via* Ovid, Cochrane Central Register of Controlled Trials (via Cochrane Library). The search was conducted on 30 June 2021 and updated on 16 October 2021. The results were supplemented by a backwards search of relevant publications (reference screening).

The search strings were built based on two componentsusing the Boolean operator and (AID and JAKi). Within those components, multiple terms were linked by or. For each syndrome, the full and the abbreviated terms were used including at least one synonym for each condition. For MEDLINE both Medical Subject Headings (MeSH) terms and free-text words were used. All keywords were used to search within titles and abstracts of publications.

Details of the complete search strategy for all searched databases can be found in the **Supplementary Materials**.

#### Study Selection

Criteria for inclusion were developed using the Patient, Intervention, Comparator, Outcome (PICO) scheme (27). Of interest were following diseases/syndromes:

- · Adult-Onset Still's disease (AOSD)
- Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (sJIA)
- Familial Mediterranean Fever (FMF)
- Cryopyrin-associated Periodic Syndromes (CAPS)
- TNF-Receptor Associated Periodic Syndrome (TRAPS)
- Mevalonate Kinase Deficiency (MKD)
- Pyogenic Arthritis, Pyoderma Gangrenosum and Acne (PAPA) Syndrome
- Periodic Fever, Aphthous Stomatitis, Pharyngitis and Adenitis (PFAPA) Syndrome
- Genetic Interferonopathies: Aicardi Goutières Syndrome (AGS), Chronic atypical neutrophilic dermatosis with lipodystrophy and elevated temperature (CANDLE)

Syndrome, STING associated vasculitis with onset in infancy (SAVI) Syndrome

Behçet's Syndrome

#### TABLE 1 | Inclusion and exclusion criteria.

Inclusion criteria	Exclusion criteria
a) Patient population: Patients with AID	a) Patient population:
(AOSD, sJIA, FMF, BS, CAPS, TRAPS,	animal/ in-vitro study, AID
PAPA, PFAPA, Type I Interferonopathies)	other than specified
b) Intervention: tofacitinib, baricitinib,	b) Intervention: other
upadacitinib, filgotinib, ruxolitinib, other	than specified
JAKi	c) Outcomes: no/insufficient
c) Comparators: any other treatment	clinical results
d) Outcomes: effectiveness, safety	d) Publication type:
e) Study design: retrospective (e.g., case	review articles
reports, case-series, case-control	e) Language: other
studies, cohort studies); prospective	
studies (e.g., randomized controlled	
trials, non-randomized controlled trials,	
prospective observational studies)	
f) Language: English	

Defined as *Intervention* was the usage of JAKi (tofacitinib, upadacitinib, baricitinib, filgotinib or ruxolitinib). As *Comparator* we accepted any other treatment. For *Outcome* weanalyzed treatment response (see below) and safety (considered were reports on any adverse events).

No restrictions were applied concerning publication date, age, and number of recruited patients. Only studies publishedin English were included. Considered for inclusion were bothretrospective (e.g., case reports, case-series, case-control studies) and prospective studies (e.g., randomized controlled trials, non-randomized controlled trials, prospective observational studies). Assessment for eligibility was performed by two independent reviewers (AP and ZB), following inclusion and exclusion criteria(**Table 1**). First, only title and abstract were screened. Suitablepublications were then assessed in full text. Where there werediscrepancies in the evaluation of the eligibility of a publication by the two reviewers, a third reviewer acted as an arbiter (MK).

Data Collection Process and Data Items

Data extraction and management was performed with Microsoft Excel 2016. A standardized data extraction sheet was designed and used for extraction of study characteristics and outcome data, which was carried out by one of the reviewers (ZB). Data was extracted from each publication on: (1) study characteristics;

(2) patient characteristics at baseline; (3) patient characteristics after intervention.

#### Summary Measures, Synthesis

Due to the lack of randomized controlled trials and the heterogeneity of data, a narrative synthesis was carried out. Results were reported based on the Synthesis Without Meta- analysis (SWiM) guideline (28).

Here, the treatment response of each patient was classified as *complete, partial* or *none* based on the available dataon clinical symptoms and laboratory parameters prior/post intervention. A *complete* response was defined as resolution of all clinical symptoms and normalization of inflammatory

parameters (Erythrocyte Sedimentation Rate, ESR, and/or C-Reactive Protein, CRP); as *partial* when either clinical symptoms

resolved or laboratory markers normalized, and as *none* when both remained unchanged or worsened.

#### RESULTS

The first database search identified 582 records of which 70 were removed (duplicate records). The 512 records were screened. Reference screening of included publications additionally identified 4 suitable publications. The updated search (June to October 2021) identified further 80 publications, of which 75 were screened.

Overall, 38 original publications were included for data extraction and analysis. A total of 101 AID patients treated with a JAKi could be identified. **Figure 1** provides details on the selection process of included studies.

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Chronic Atypical Neutrophilic Dermatosis With Lipodystrophy and Elevated Temperature (CANDLE) Syndrome

The database search identified four case reports (full text n = 3, conference abstracts n = 1) (29–32) and two articles reporting results of the same compassionate use study (24, 33). A total of fourteen patients were treated with a JAKi. Median age of JAKi initiation was 8.5 years (1.5–17 years, reported for 4 patients). Eleven patients received baricitinib (11/13, 84.6%), and three received tofacitinib (3/14, 21.4%). Mean treatment duration was 92.4 months (reported for 13 patients). All but one patientreceived glucocorticoids (GC) in addition to a JAKi. Data onbaseline characteristics, treatment and response are shown in **Supplementary Table 1**.

Six of the patients (6/14, 42.9%) had a complete response totherapy, half (7/14, 50.0%) showed a partial response and one (1/14, 7.1%) did not respond at all. GC dosage at the end of follow up was reported for eleven patients (11/13, 84.6%), of whom seven (7/11, 63.6%) successfully discontinued GC. In fourpatients (4/11, 36.4%) GC dose reduction was possible.

Data on adverse events (AEs) was available for thirteen patients (13/14, 92.9%). One patient experienced transient muscle pain. One other developed gamma-GT elevation with dyslipidemia. The latter was managed with atorvastatin. Both cases did not require therapy discontinuation. The most common AEs were infections: BK virus viremia (6/13, 46.2%), herpeszoster (2/13, 15.4%), upper respiratory tract infections (UTI) (10/13, 76.9%) and pneumonia (4/13, 30.8%) none of which required treatment discontinuation. Of all AEs hospitalization was required in 3 cases (3/25, 12%): for BK viremia, herpes zoster and pneumonia.

One patient discontinued therapy after 67.5 months because of acute kidney injury following a series of infections (pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia, clostridium difficile, influenza, and rotavirus). Details on AEs are summarized in**Table 2**.



#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for STING Associated Vasculopathy With Onset in Infancy (SAVI) Syndrome

Six case reports (34-39) and seven case series (40-46) reportingon SAVI could be identified (full text n = 9, conference abstractsn =1, letters n = 3). Additional two articles (24, 33) reported on the same study population (patients with SAVI, CANDLE, other interferonopathies).

Data was extracted and analyzed for a total of twenty- eight patients. Median age of JAKi initiation was 7.5 years (1 month-37 years, reported for 24 patients). Eighteen patients (18/28, 64.3%) received ruxolitinib, seven patients (7/28, 25%) received baricitinib, and three (3/28, 10.7%) received tofacitinib.Mean treatment duration was 23.7 months (2.5–80.1 months, reported for 27 patients). For five patients (5/28, 17.9%) data onsupportive treatment was not available. A minority of patients (6/23, 26.1% of reported cases) received JAKi monotherapy. Most were on concomitant GC (16/23, 69.6% of reported cases) of whom six (5/16, 31.3% of reported cases) also received

additional immunosuppression (e.g., hydroxychloroquine, IVIG, etanercept). One patient received only IVIG in combination with JAKi (1/23, 4.3%). A summary of baseline characteristics, treatment and response is shown in **Supplementary Table 1**.A quarter of the patients (7/28, 25%) showed no clinicaland laboratory response. While most patients experienced improvement either in clinical symptoms, or in laboratory parameters of inflammation, no patient achieved complete remission. GC dosage at last follow-up was reported for twelve patients (12/16, 75%). For eight patients (8/12, 66.7% of reported cases) complete tapering was possible and in three cases (3/12,25%) GC dose reduction was tolerated.

Data on AEs was available for twenty patients (20/28, 71.4%) and were mostly infectious: UTI (4), pneumonia (3),

osteomyelitis (1), cutaneous infection (1), BK viremia (2), BK viruria (1) and gastroenteritis (1) all without the need for therapy discontinuation or reports of dose reduction. JAKi dose reduction was required in two cases: after recurring respiratory infections and in one case of BK viremia. Treatment

#### TABLE 2 | Overview of adverse events.

Disease	CANDLE	SAVI	AGS	Other type I interferonopathies	AOSD	sJIA	FMF	BS	Total
Number of patients treated	14	28	3	7	26	4	6	13	101
Adverse events—n*	26	17	1	9	4	0	0	2	59
JAKi dose reduction	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
JAKi discontinuation	1	2	-	-	1	-	-	2	6
requiring hospitalization	3	4	-	2	-	-	-	-	9
Deaths	-	4**	-	-	1***	-	-	-	5
Types of adverse events									
Pneumonia	4	3	-	-	3	-	-	-	10
Dose reduction	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-		-	
UTI	10	5	-	2	-	-	-	-	17
Dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BK viremia	6	3	-	1	-	-	-	-	10
Dose reduction	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Discontinuation	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-
BK viruria	-	1	-	3	-	-	-	-	4
Dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Herpes zoster	2	-	-	1	-	-	-	2	5
Dose reduction	-	-	-	1	-	-		-	1
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	2	2
Viral gastroenteritis	-	2	-	-	-	-	-	-	2
Dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	-	1
Other infections	1 <sup>a</sup>	2 <sup>b</sup>	-	1 <sup>c</sup>	-	-	-	-	4
Dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Dyslipidemia	1	-	1	-	-	-	-	-	2
Dose reduction	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Other AEs	2	1	-	1	1 <sup>g</sup>	-	-	-	5
Dose reduction	-		-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Discontinuation	1 <sup>d</sup>	1 <sup>e</sup>	-	1 <sup>f</sup>	1	-	-	-	4

\*Information on adverse events was available for 13 CANDLE patients, 20 SAVI patients, 1 AGS patient, 5 patients with other interferonopathies, 24 AOSD patients, 3 sJIA patients, 4 FMF patients and all 13 Behçet's Syndrome patients.

\*\* One due to ILD and heart failure; one after humoral rejection after lung transplant due to ILD; one due to acute respiratory failure; one due to ILD.

\*\*\*One of the patients with bacterial pneumonia, after a 217-day long hospital stay.

<sup>a</sup>multiple: pneumocystis jirovecii pneumonia, clostridium difficile, influenza, and rotavirus; <sup>b</sup>osteomyelitis; cutaneous infection with staphylococcus aureus; <sup>c</sup>multiple: clostridium difficile, pyelonephritis, urosepsis; <sup>d</sup>acute kidney injury; <sup>e</sup>papillary edema; <sup>f</sup> osteonecrosis; <sup>g</sup>menometrorrhagia.

discontinuation occurred in two cases (severe rotavirus enteritis, papillary edema). In both cases, JAKi therapy was later reinstated and well-tolerated. Four patients (4/28, 14.3%) died during JAKi treatment. Of all AEs, one (enteritis) occurred while the patient was hospitalized. Hospitalization was otherwise required in four cases (4/17, 23.5%): for gastroenteritis, two cases of pneumonia and recurring respiratory infections. Details on AEs are summarized in **Table 2**.

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety forAicardi Goutières Syndrome (AGS)

The systematic searches identified three case reports on AGS (full text n = 2, letters n = 1) (47–49). One additional letter reports preliminary results of an open-label single center study involving 35 patients with AGS (50). The publication is discussed in the Discussion section since no individual patient data was available.

Here, we report the available data on two pediatric patients and one adult. The median age of JAKi initiation was 11 years (1.5–22 years). The patients were treated for a mean duration of 28.3 months (18–43 months). A summary of baseline characteristics, treatment and response is shown in **Supplementary Table 1**. All patients (3/3, 100%) showed a partial response to therapy.

Data on AEs was available for only one patient (1/3, 33.3%) (48) who developed creatine kinase fluctuations, hypercholesterinemia, and hypertriglyceridemia, which weretransient and controlled by dietary management without the need for JAKi dose reduction or hospitalization. No other AEs were reported. Details on AEs are summarized in **Table 2**.

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Other Type I Interferonopathies

Three case reports (51–53) (conference abstracts n = 1, full text n = 2) and two articles reporting results of the same compassionate use study (24, 33) regarding type I interferonopathies were identified.

A total of seven patients were treated. One patient was diagnosed with DNase II deficiency. For the rest either only "other type I interferonopathy" was reported as diagnosis ora novel mutation was described (**Table 1**). Median age of JAKi initiation

was 4 years (1 month -17 years, reported for 3 patients). Five patients (5/7, 71.4%) received baricitinib, and one patient each received to facitinib or baricitinib (1/7, 14.3% each). Mean treatment duration was 33.4 months. GC

were used in five patients (5/7, 71.4%), one patient received concomitant cyclosporine therapy and one patient received a combination of mepacrine and hydroxychloroquine. A summaryof baseline characteristics, treatment and response is shown in **Supplementary Table 1**. A complete response was achieved by only one patient (1/7, 14.3%) under combination of baricitinib and cyclosporine A (5 mg/kg/d). Four patients (4/7, 57.1%) had a partial response and two (2/7, 28.6%) showed no response totherapy. For three patients (3/5, 60%) GC dose reduction was possible and one (1/5, 20%) successfully tapered GC.

Data on AEs was available for five patients (5/7, 71.4%), as follows: UTI (2/5, 40%), BK viruria (3/5, 60%), BK viremia (1/5, 20%). In neither case were dose reduction ortherapy discontinuation reported. One case of herpes zoster (1/5, 20%) required intermittent JAKi dose reduction. Of allAEs, hospitalization was required in two cases (2/9, 22.2%):in one patient after multiple infectious events (clostridium difficile infection, pyelonephritis, urosepsis) and in one case of osteonecrosis. The latter discontinued JAKi therapy after 5.1 months due to this AE. Details on AEs are summarized in **Table 2**.

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Adult-Onset Still's Disease (AOSD)

For AOSD three case reports (54–56) and three case series (57– 59) were identified (conference abstracts n = 2, letters to the editor n = 2, publications in full text n = 2). A total of 26 patients were treated with a JAKi. Median age of JAKi initiation was 33 years (18-82 years). Most patients (18/26, 69.2%) were treated with tofacitinib, one patient (1/26,3.8%) received ruxolitinib, and the other patients (7/26, 26.9%) baricitinib. Mean treatment duration was 7.6 months (1-24months). Most patients (24/26, 92.3%) received GC either alone(7/26, 26.9%) or in combination with other disease modifying antirheumatic drugs (DMARDs) (17/26, 65.4%). Two patients had methotrexate (MTX) alone as supportive treatment (2/26, 7.7%). Mean GC dose at JAKi initiation was 37.3 mg prednisone equivalent per day. A summary of baseline characteristics, treatment and response is shown in Supplementary Table 1. A complete response was seen in eleven patients (11/26, 42.3%), with the same number of patients showing a partial response (11/26, 42.3%). No response was seen in a minority of patients (4/26, 15.4%). GC dosage at the end of followup was reported for twenty-two patients (22/24, 91.7%). Mean GC dose was 13.3 mg prednisone equivalent per day. GC dose reduction was possible for most patients (18/22, 81.8% of reported cases) and completeGC tapering was achieved by three patients (3/21, 14.3% of reported cases).

Data on AEs was available for 24 patients (24/26, 92.3%)and were overall rare: pneumonia (3/24, 12.5%) and menometrorrhagia (1/24, 4.2%); the latter required therapydiscontinuation in one patient. One of the patients with bacterialpneumonia died after a 217-day long hospital stay. Otherwise noAEs required hospitalization. Details on AEs are summarized in **Table 2**.

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis (SJIA)

Two case reports (60, 61) and one case series (57) (published as conference abstracts n = 1, letters n = 1, in full text n = 1) were identified.

Four patients with sJIA were treated with a JAKi. Medianage at JAKi initiation was 9 years (4–13 years). Two patients received ruxolitinib (2/4, 50%), and one each received tofacitinibor baricitinib (1/4, 25% each). Mean treatment duration was

14.2 months (8–25 months). All received GC as supportive treatment. Two patients (2/4, 50%) received GC only alongJAKi, and two patients—in combination with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and two patients (2/4, 50%). Data on baseline characteristics, treatment and response are shown in **Supplementary Table 1**. **Two** patients showed a completeresponse to therapy (2/4, 50%) and for the other two (2/4, 50%) a partial response was reported. GC dose reduction was possible for three patients (3/4, 75%) and one (1/4, 25%) successfully tapered GC to discontinuation. Data on AEs was available for three patients (3/4, 75%), and none were reported (**Table 2**).

# Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for FMF

Two case series (62, 63) and one case report (64) (full text n = 2, letters n = 1) were identified.

A total of six patients with FMF were treated with a JAKi. Median age at JAKi initiation was 35.5 years (16–64 years). All patients were treated with tofacitinib 10 mg/d. Meantreatment duration was 4.5 months (2–12 months). One patientreceived no supportive treatment (1/6, 16.7%), one (1/6, 16.7%) received a combination of GC, colchicine, and sulfasalazine. Four patients (4/6, 66.7%) were prescribed colchicine. A summaryof baseline characteristics, treatment and response is shown in **Supplementary Table 1**. A complete response was shown by halfof the patients (3/6, 50%). The other three patients (3/6, 50%) developed no further flares, but acute phase reactants remained elevated, thus only a partial response was achieved.

Data on AEs was available for four patients (4/6, 66.7%) with none reported (**Table 2**).

# Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Behçet's Syndrome

Only one publication on BS could be identified (65). Thirteen patients were treated with a JAKi. Median age at JAKi initiation was 42 years (22–73 years). All patients received tofacitinib10 mg/d. Patients were treated for a mean duration of 10.8 months (5–21 months). All but one patient received concomitant GC therapy (12/13, 92.3%). Tofacitinib was administered as additional therapy to other drugs such as azathioprine, thalidomide, leflunomide, colchicine, salazosulfapyridin. A summary of baseline characteristics, treatment and response isshown in **Supplementary Table 1.** 

According to the criteria used in this systematic review, most patients achieved a partial response (8/13, 61.5%). Five patients showed no response to therapy (5/13, 38.5%), of whomone patient's condition worsened (1/13, 7.7%) and tofacitinib was withdrawn after 9 months of treatment. Two cases of herpes zoster reactivation were observed, both of which ledto discontinuation of tofacitinib. No other AEs were reported (**Table 2**).

#### Evidence on Effectiveness and Safety for Other Syndromes

No articles regarding CAPS, TRAPS, PFAPA, PAPA or MKD could be identified.

#### DISCUSSION

To our knowledge, this is the first systematic review analyzing the safety and effectiveness of JAKi in AID. The overview of the available clinical evidence is based on observational studiessuch as case reports and case series. Effectiveness was evaluated based on clinical response, defined by the authors of this systematic review as complete, partial or no response depending on (complete) symptom resolution and/or normalization of laboratory parameters for inflammation. Furthermore, AEs were described.

#### Type I Interferonopathies

Most reports (n = 25) included in this systematic review investigated the use of JAKi for type I interferonopathies. Interferonopathies represent a group of rare monogenic AID,

characterized by a disturbed control of interferon-mediatedimmune responses, especially of type I interferons. JAKi are potent inhibitors of the JAK-STAT pathway, involved in interferon signaling (66). Thus, the application of JAKi ininterferonopathies seems rational. In this analysis, reports on SAVI, CANDLE, AGS and other interferonopathies were included. Fifty-two patients (CANDLE n = 14, SAVI n = 28, AGSn =3, other interferonopathies n = 7) could be identified. Overall promising results were seen: seven patients (7/52, 13.5%)

showed a complete response to therapy, the majority (35/52, 67.3%) showed a partial and a minority (10/52, 19.2%) showed no treatment response.

For AGS, one publication (50) was identified but individual patient data was not available. This article reported preliminaryresults of an open-label single center study involving 35 patients with molecularly confirmed AGS. This is to our knowledge the largest AGS cohort treated with JAKi. All patients received baricitinib. The authors report overall improvement of dailydiary scores within 1 month of therapy initiation. Neurological function was evaluated based on key developmental milestones, with 20 patients (20/35, 57.1%) meeting new milestones and12 (12/35, 34.3%) gaining two to seven new skills. In the three cases presented in this systematic review, neurological symptoms were leading in just one case (49) showing improvement under ruxolitinib. Regarding the safety profile of JAKi, in this AGScohort (50) only one case of BK viremia was described—a relatively frequent event in interferonopathy patients discussedhere (10/52, 19.2%).

Notably, amongst interferonopathy patients, JAKi was most efficient for CANDLE patients: complete remission was achievedby six patients (6/14, 42.6%). Additionally, a GC sparing effect in this group is suggested by the available data, since seven patients (7/11, 63.6%) were able to discontinue GC and in four patients (4/11, 36.4%) GC dose reduction was possible.

One hypothesis for the difference in treatment outcomebetween interferonopathies is that the better treatment response is owed to a higher JAKi dosage. A direct comparison is difficult since mostly pediatric patients were treated and JAKi dosage was reported as mg per kilogram without documenting weight for each individual patient. Mean baricitinib and tofacitinib dosages in CANDLE cases were 6.8 and 5 mg/d, respectively. Mean baricitinib doses for SAVI were 6 mg/d (reported for 6/7, 85.7%)up to a mean 8 mg/d in other interferonopathies. Most SAVI patients were treated with ruxolitinib at a mean dose 10.8 mg/d(reported for 13/18, 72.2% patients treated).

A head-to-head comparison of effectiveness is difficult due to (1) the small number of patients treated (2) the different choiceof JAKi and the respective dosage used and (3) partial missing individual data.

Regarding safety it should be mentioned that most infectious AEs in this analysis occurred in patients withtype I interferonopathies: seven cases of pneumonia (7/10, 70%), all UTIs (17/17, 100%) and all cases of BK viremia and viruria (10/10 and 4/4, respectively; 100%) (**Table 2**). The proportion of patients in this group who experienced any AE is also greater compared to other groups: around 17% of AOSD patients (4/24, 16.7%), even less in BS patients (2/13, 15.4%) and none of the FMF and sJIA patients.

Of overall 59 AEs reported, 52 (88.1%) were due to infections(**Table 2**). In general JAKi show a heterogenous risk of infectiouscomplications. For example, a known class effect for JAKi isan elevated risk of herpes zoster (67–70). In one recent study, serious infections were more frequent with tofacitinib at a doseof 10 mg twice daily compared to TNF inhibition (71), which contradicts some available evidence pointing to a similar riskof serious infections under JAKi compared to other biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs (bDMARDs) (72, 73). The risk for opportunistic infections (herpes zoster, tuberculosis)under tofacitinib in this study was higher compared to a TNF- inhibitor, and even more so when tofacitinib dose was 10 mg compared to 5 mg. In this systematic review two cases of herpes infections occurred under tofacitinib and baricitinib each. One case occurred under ruxolitinib.

A controversially discussed adverse effect of JAKi arethromboembolic events. This risk has been shown to be elevated relative to TNF inhibitors, along with a clinically meaningfulrisk of serious heartrelated AEs, cancers, blood clots and death in older patients with RA (71). However, several (meta-) analyses did not provide evidence supporting an increased risk of thromboembolism with JAKi (67, 74, 75). In this systematic review, thromboembolic events were not reported.

The discrepancy in the frequency of AEs in the different disease groups here could reflect the inconsistency in reporting AEs, commented further below. It should be considered that for FMF, sJIA and Behçet's syndrome only a few reports were available for analysis. However, one reason for the higher incidence of infections amongst interferonopathy patients might due to a dose dependent effect. All FMF and Behçet's syndrome patients, and most AOSD patients received a "standard dose" of tofacitinib (5 mg/d) or baricitinib (4 mg/d). As mentioned above, JAKi doses varied amongst interferonopathy patients. Nevertheless, baricitinib was often administered at doses higher than 4 mg/d—up to a mean 6.8 mg/d in CANDLE patients and amean 6 mg/d for SAVI patients. Notably, most interferonopathypatients were pediatric patients, suggesting a higher dose pro kilogram body weight.

Another hypothesis is that interferonopathy patients generally have a higher risk for infections. While infections can be considered potential triggers for disease onset or flares (5), a predisposition for infections in interferonopathy patients is currently not proven. However, for other diseases with a prominent interferon signature, such as systemic lupus erythematosus (SLE) and dermatomyositis, a susceptibility for infections has been reported (76, 77). Thus, a possible explanation for the elevated incidence of infectious AEs in this subgroup could be an intrinsically dysfunctional immune systemleaving patients exposed to an increased risk of infection.

#### Other AID

Part of the systematic database searches about JAKi for treating monogenic AID were CAPS, TRAPS MKD and FMF. Of those, publications were identified only for FMF. In FMF patients, JAKiresulted in a complete response in half of the patients and a partial

response for the rest (3/6, 50% each). Eleven AOSD patients hada complete response and the same number of patients a partialresponse (11/26, 42.3% each). Two sJIA patients completely responded to JAKi therapy (2/4, 50%) and for the other two (2/4, 50%) a partial response was reported. Amongst BS a partialresponse was achieved by most (8/13, 61.5%), and five (5/13, 38.5%) showed no response to therapy.

Although JAKi did not lead to complete remission in all AOSD patients, the majority of them were able to taper orwithdraw GC—used as supportive treatment in most patients (24/26, 92.3%). Dosage of GC at last follow up was reportedfor 22 patients. Mean GC dose at JAKi initiation was 37.3 mg prednisone equivalent per day, and 13.3 mg/d at last follow- up. This highlights the potential of JAKi as GC sparing drugin AOSD, especially in patients with articular phenotype. The majority of AOSD patients presented with arthritis (20/26, 76.9%), of whom most showed a complete or a partial response (8/20, 40% for each group). Additionally, all FMF patients included in this analysis had active arthritis. All of them showed clinical improvement under JAKi. Therefore, it can be hypothesized that JAKis are especially beneficial for patients with active arthritis.

# Limitations and Considerations for the Future

Due to the rare nature of AID and the relatively recent availability of JAKi, there are currently no RCTs available, and most publications included were case reports or series. Therefore, conducting a risk of bias assessment was not possible. Many authors were contacted to complete missing data, however in some instances despite our best effort complete information could not be obtained. In the analyzed publications a relatively low systematization in conduct and reporting was observed, which in part resulted in limited details on individual patient characteristics at baseline and post JAKi treatment. In orderto include as much information as possible on the topic, congress abstracts were also included in the analysis. Abstracts are generally considered to potentially lower the overall evidence level in a systematic review. Therefore, only abstracts providingsufficient clinical data were included in the final analysis (78).

To present the results of this systematic review, a classification based on clinical symptoms and laboratory parameters wasperformed. Accordingly, treatment response was classified as complete, partial or none. Although this approach has not beenvalidated, it has been previously used by other investigators (57–59) and serves as base for objectifying and summarizing the available evidence. The body of evidence found did not suffice for quantitative analysis due to its heterogeneity. Instead, an extensive narrative synthesis was conducted.

To this date, no universal criteria for reporting outcomesin AID patients exist. To improve and standardize reportingon treatment strategies in AID we suggest the following type of reporting (**Table 3**). clinical symptoms, inflammatory parameters, concomitant diseases, previous therapies; for the use of JAKi—exact dose, as well as information on any supportive treatment, including dosage; for a precise evaluation therapeutic

#### TABLE 3 | Suggestions for future reporting on treatment outcome.

Pro IAKi	IAKi	Bost IAKi
FIE-JANI	JARI	FOSI-JARI
Clinical		Clinical
Clinical symptoms	Dosage	Change in clinical symptoms
Disease score (if available)	Supportive treatment (including dosage)	Change in disease score (if available)
Concomitant diseases drugs (e.g. GC)	Treatment duration	Change in dosage of supportive
Previous therapies		Adverse events
Inflammatory markers		Inflammatory markers
CRP		CRP
ESR		ESR
others (complete blood count, ferritin, IFN gene expression, if applicable)		others (complete blood count, ferritin,IFN gene expression, if applicable)

response statements on dynamics of clinical symptoms, as well as inflammatory parameters should be noted. AEs especially infections should be closely monitored. In the publications included in this systematic review reports on AEs were sometimes insufficient-those were not documented in around 15% of cases (83/101, 82.2%).

Furthermore, disease (specific) activity scores and response criteria to compare AID studies are urgently needed. For monogenetic inflammasomopathies (FMF, CAPS, TRAPS, MKD) the Auto-Inflammatory Diseases Activity Index (AIDAI)

(79) is a validated score but was only reported in one study concerning JAKi use in FMF (63). An EULAR task forceis currently preparing specific criteria for AOSD which should be applied for future reporting (80). Regarding typel interferonopathies Frémond, M. et al., 2016 suggested a disease activity score for SAVI patients: the Disease Activity Rating Scale of TMEM173-mutated patients (42). This score for SAVI needs to be validated and scores for the other interferon opathies need to be developed. Overall, given their rare nature, a considerable number of AID patients treated with a JAKi (101) could be identified. The available evidence showed most patients did respond to JAKi therapy. This review was conducted to summarize the available evidence on new therapeutic possibilities for AID patients and to highlight the need for well-designed clinical trials investigating JAKi in AID.Currently, one phase 3 clinical trial investigating baricitinib inCANDLE, SAVI and AGS is being conducted (81). Research is actively underway in the direction of sJIA with two ongoing phase 3 randomized double-blind, placebocontrolled studies onbaricitinib and tofacitinib (82, 83).

#### REFERENCES

1. Lalaoui N, Boyden SE Oda H, Wood GM, Stone DL, Chau D, et al. Mutations that prevent caspase cleavage of RIPK1 cause autoinflammatory disease. Nature. (2020)

- 2. Beck DB, Ferrada MA, Sikora KA, Ombrello AK, Collins JC, Pei W, et al. Somatic mutations in UBA1 and severe adult-onset autoinflammatory disease. n Engl J Med. 6. Gerfaud-Valentin M, Jamilloux Y, Iwaz J, Seve P. Adult-onset Still's disease. Auto-(2020) 383:2628-38. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa2026834
- 3. Martinon F, Burns K, Tschopp J. The inflammasome: a molecular platform triggering activation of inflammatory caspases and processing of proIL-beta. Mol Cell. (2002) 10:417-26. doi: 10.1016/S1097-2765(02)00599-3

#### CONCLUSION

This systematic review provides results from observational studies showing first pieces of evidence on treatment effectiveness of JAKi for AID. To validate these results and confirm efficacy and safety of JAKi for specific AID, clinical trials need tobe initiated.

#### DATA AVAILABILITY STATEMENT

The original contributions presented in the study are includedin the article/Supplementary Material, further inquiries can be directed to the corresponding author/s.

#### AUTHOR CONTRIBUTIONS

ZB, GB, and MK: systematic review concept and design.ZB, NR, and MK: systematic review protocol. ZB: database search. ZB and AP: study selection. MK: arbiter during publications screening. ZB: data extraction and synthesis. ZB and MK: manuscript drafting. ZB, MK, NR, GB, and AP: manuscript revision and final review. All authors approved the final version.

#### SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

The Supplementary Material for this article can be found online at: https://www.frontiersin.org/articles/10.3389/fmed. 2022.930071/full#supplementary-material

4. Aksentijevich I, Zhou Q. NF-kappaB pathway in autoinflammatory diseases: dysregulation of protein modifications by ubiquitin defines new category of autoinflammatory diseases. Front Immunol. (2017) 8:399. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00399

577:103-8. doi: 10.1038/s41586-019-1828-5 5. Crow YJ, Stetson DB. The type I interferonopathies: 10 years on. Nat Rev Immunol. (2021) 21:9. doi: 10.1038/s41577-021-00633-9

immun Rev. (2014) 13:708-22. doi: 10.1016/j.autrev.2014. 01.058

7. Inoue N, Shimizu M, Tsunoda S, Kawano M, Matsumura M, Yachie A. Cytokine profile in adult-onset Still's disease: comparison with systemic juvenile idiopathic arthritis. Clin Immunol. (2016) 169:8–13. doi:25. Page MJ, McKenzie JE, Bossuyt PM, Boutron I, Hoffmann TC, Mulrow CD, et al. The PRISMA 2020 statement: an updated guideline for reporting systematic reviews. BMJ. (2021) 372:n71. doi: 10.1136/bmj.n71

tion of monocyte derived tumor necrosis factor alpha, interleukin (IL) 6, IL-8 and in-26. Zhivana Boyadzhieva AP, Gerd B, Martin K. Effectiveness and Safetyof Janus Kinase Inhibitors for Autoinflammatory Disease: Protocol for a Systematic Review of Case Reports, Case series and Clinical Trials. PROSPERO 2021. 2021.

> Schardt C, Adams MB, Owens T, Keitz S, Fontelo P. Utilization of the PICO frame-27. work to improve searching PubMed for clinical questions. BMC Med Inform Decis Mak. (2007) 7:16. doi: 10.1186/1472-6947-7-16

Campbell M, McKenzie JE, Sowden A, Katikireddi SV, Brennan SE, Ellis S, et al. Synthesis without meta-analysis (SWiM) in systematic reviews: reporting guideline. BMJ. (2020) 368:16890. doi: 10.1136/bmj.16890

29. Boyadzhiev M, Marinov L, Boyadzhiev V, Iotova V, Aksentijevich I, Hambleton S. Disease course and treatment effects of a JAK inhibitor in a patient with CANDLE syndrome. Pediatr Rheumatol Online J. (2019) 17:19. doi: 10.1186/s12969-019-0322-9

Patel PN, Hunt R, Pettigrew ZJ, Shirley JB, Vogel TP, de Guzman MM. Successful treatment of chronic atypical neutrophilic dermatosis with lipodystrophy and elevated temperature (CANDLE) syndrome with tofacitinib. Pediatr Dermatol. (2021) 38:528-9. doi: 10.1111/pde.14517

38:330. doi: 10.1007/s10875-018-0485-z

Pin A, Tesser A, Pastore S, Moressa V, Valencic E, Arbo A, et al. Biological and clinical changes in a pediatric series treated with off-label JAK inhibitors. Int J Mol Sci. (2020) 21:20. doi: 10.3390/ijms21207767

pharmacodynamics, and proposed dosing of the oral JAK1 and JAK2 inhibitor baricitinib in pediatric and young adult CANDLE and SAVI patients. Clin Pharmacol Ther. (2018) 104:364-73. doi: 10.1002/ cpt.936

Abid Q, Best Rocha A, Larsen CP, Schulert G, Marsh R, Yasin S, et al. APOL1-Associated collapsing focal segmental glomerulosclerosisin a patient with stimulator of interferon genes (STING)-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy (SAVI). Am J Kidney Dis. (2020) 75:287-90. doi: 10.1053/j.ajkd.2019.07.010 Balci S, Ekinci RMK, de Jesus AA, Goldbach-Mansky R, Yilmaz M. Baricitinib experience on STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy: A representative case from Turkey. Clinic Immunol. (2020) 212:no pagination. doi: 10.1016/j.clim.2019.108273

Lin B, Torreggiani S, Kahle D, Rumsey DG, Wright BL, Montes-Cano MA, et al. Case report: novel SAVI-causing variants in STING1 expand the clinical disease spectrum and suggest a refined model of STING activation. Front Immunol. (2021) 12:636225. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2021.636225

Manoussakis MN, Mavragani CP, Nezos A, Zampeli E, Germenis A, Moutsopoulos HM. Type I interferonopathy in a young adult. Rheumatology(Oxford). (2017) 56:2241-3. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kex316

Rodionovskaya S, Zaytseva S, Salugina S, Fedorov E, Tsymbal I. Successful use of tofacitinib in a 6-year-old patient with SAVI syndrome. Pediatric Rheumatol. (2017) 15:109-10. doi: 10.1186/s12969-017-0186-9

A, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of rheumatoid arthrit 20. Saldanha RG, Balka KR, Davidson S, Wainstein BK, Wong M, Macintosh R, et al. A mutation outside the dimerization domain causing atypical sting-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy. Front Immunol. (2018) 9:1535. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2018.01535

> Alghamdi MA, Mulla J, Saheb Sharif-Askari N, Guzmán-Vega FJ, Arold ST, Abd-Alwahed M, et al. A novel biallelic STING1gene variant causing savi in two siblings. Front Immunol. (2020) 11:599564. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.599564

> Overview of STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy (SAVI) among 21 patients. J Allergy Clin Immunol Pract. (2021) 9:803-18. doi: 10.1016/j.jaip.2020.11.007

6736(19)32534-642. Fremond ML, Rodero MP, Jeremiah N, Belot A, Jeziorski E, Duffy D, et al. Efficacy of the Janus kinase 1/2 inhibitor ruxolitinib in the treatment of vasculopathy associated with TMEM173-activating mutations in 3 children. J Allergy Clin Immunol. (2016) 138:1752-5. doi: 10.1016/j.jaci.2016.07.015

> Keskitalo S, Haapaniemi E, Einarsdottir E, Rajamäki K, Heikkilä H, Ilander M, et al. Novel TMEM173 mutation and the role of disease

10.1016/i.clim.2016.05.010 8. Mege JL, Dilsen N, Sanguedolce V, Gul A, Bongrand P, Roux H, et al. Overproduc-

creased neutrophil superoxide generation in Behcet's disease. a comparative study with familial mediterranean fever and healthy subjects. J Rheumatol. (1993) 20:1544-9.

9. Cosan F, Aktas Cetin E, Akdeniz N, Emrence Z, Cefle A, Deniz G. Natural Killer Cell Subsets and Their Functional Activity in Behcet's Disease. Immunol Invest. (2017) 46:419-32. doi: 10.1080/08820139.2017.1288248.

10. Alghamdi M. Familial Mediterranean fever, review of the literature. Clin Rheumatol. (2017) 36:1707-13. doi: 10.1007/s10067-017-3715-5

11. Koga T, Migita K, Sato S, Umeda M, Nonaka F, Kawashiri SY, et al. Multiple serum cytokine profiling to identify combinational diagnostic biomarkers in attacks of familial mediterranean fever. Medicine (Baltimore). (2016)95:e3449. doi: 10.1097/MD.00000000003449

12. Kuemmerle-Deschner JB, Quartier P, Kone-Paut I, Hentgen V, Marzan KA, 30. Dedeoglu F. et al. Burden of illness in hereditary periodic fevers: a multinational observational patient diary study. Clin Exp Rheumatol. (2020) 38 Suppl 127:26-34. Available online at: https://www.clinexprheumatol.org/abstract.asp?a=14906

13. Lane T, Loeffler JM, Rowczenio DM, Gilbertson JA, Bybee A, Russell TL, et al1. Pereira MM, Brown A, Vogel T, A. case of CANDLE syndrome. J Clin Immunol. (2018) AA amyloidosis complicating the hereditary periodic fever syndromes. Arthritis Rheum. (2013) 65:1116–21. doi: 10.1002/art.3782732.

14. Delplanque M, Pouchot J, Ducharme-Benard S, Fautrel BJ, BenyamineA, Daniel L, et al. AA amyloidosis secondary to adult onset Still's disease: About 19 cases. Semin Arthritis Rheum. (2020) 50:156-65. doi: 10.1016/j.se-33. Kim H, Brooks KM, Tang CC, Wakim P, Blake M, Brooks SR, et al. Pharmacokinetics, marthrit.2019.08.005

15. Hoffman HM, Rosengren S, Boyle DL, Cho JY, Nayar J, Mueller JL, et al. Prevention of cold-associated acute inflammation in familial cold autoinflammatory syndrome by interleukin-1 receptor antagonist. Lancet. (2004) 364:1779-85. 34. doi: 10.1016/S0140-6736(04)17401-1

16. Giacomelli R, Sota J, Ruscitti P, Campochiaro C, Colafrancesco S, Dagna L, et al. The treatment of adult-onset Still's disease with anakinra, a recombinant human IL-1 receptor antagonist: a systematic review of literature. Clin Exp Rheumatol. (202135 39:187-95. doi: 10.55563/clinexprheumatol/fsq5vq

17. Aoki C, Inaba Y, Choe H, Kaneko U, Hara R, Miyamae T, et al. Discrepancy between clinical and radiological responses to tocilizumab treatment inpatients with systemic-onset juvenile idiopathic arthritis. J Rheumatol. (2014)41:1171-7. doi: 36. 10.3899/jrheum.130924

18. Gadina M, Hilton D, Johnston JA, Morinobu A, Lighvani A, Zhou YJ, et al. Signaling by type I and II cytokine receptors: ten years after. Curr Opin Immunol. (2001) 13:363-73. doi: 10.1016/S0952-7915(00)0022834.

19. Gossec L, Baraliakos X, Kerschbaumer A, de Wit M, McInnes I, Dougados M, et al. EULAR recommendations for the management of psoriatic arthritis with pharmacological therapies: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:700-12. doi38.

10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-217159

20. Smolen JS, Landewe RBM, Bijlsma JWJ, Burmester GR, Dougados M, Kerschbaumer with synthetic and biological disease-modifying antirheumatic drugs: 2019 update. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:685-99. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-

216655 21. Ruperto N, Brunner HI, Synoverska O, Ting TV, Mendoza CA, Spindler A, et allo. Tofacitinib in juvenile idiopathic arthritis: a double-blind, placebo- controlled, withdrawal phase 3 randomised trial. Lancet. (2021) 398:1984-96. doi:

10.1016/S0140-6736(21)01255-1

22. van der Heijde D, Song IH, Pangan AL, Deodhar A, van den Bosch F, Maksymowych 41. Frémond ML, Hadchouel A, Berteloot L, Melki I, Bresson V, Barnabei L, et al. WP, et al. Efficacy and safety of upadacitinib in patients withactive ankylosing spondylitis (SELECT-AXIS 1): a multicentre, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled, phase 2/3 trial. Lancet. (2019) 394:2108-17. doi: 10.1016/S0140-

23. Deodhar A, Sliwinska-Stanczyk P, Xu H, Baraliakos X, Gensler LS, Fleishaker D, et al. Tofacitinib for the treatment of ankylosing spondylitis: a phase III, randomised, double-blind, placebo-controlled study. Ann Rheum Dis. (2021). doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-2196043.

24. Sanchez GAM, Reinhardt A, Ramsey S, Wittkowski H, Hashkes PJ, Berkun Y, et al. JAK1/2 inhibition with baricitinib in the treatment of autoinflammatory interferonopathies. J Clin Invest. (2018) 128:3041-52. doi: 10.1172/JCI98814 modifying alleles. Front Immunol. (2019) 10:2770. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2019.02770 61. Huang Z, Lee PY, Yao X, Zheng S, Li T. Tofacitinib Treatment of Refractory Systemic Juvenile Idiopathic Arthritis. Pediatrics. (2019) 143, 5. doi: 10.1542/peds.2018-2845

> GJ. Tofacitinib for familial Mediterranean fever: a new alternative therapy? Rheumatol. (2019) 58:553-4. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/ key384

> Karadeniz H, Guler AA, Atas N, Satis H, Salman RB, Babaoglu H, et al. Tofacitinib for the treatment for colchicine-resistant familial Mediterranean fever: case-based review. Rheumatol Int. (2020) 40:169-73. doi: 10.1007/s00296-019-04490-7

10.21037/atm-20-61984. Gök K, Cengiz G, Erol K, Ozgocmen S. Tofacitinib suppresses disease activity and febrile attacks in a patient with coexisting rheumatoid arthritis and familial Mediterranean fever. Acta Reumatol Port. (2017) 42:88-90.

Liu J, Hou Y, Sun L, Li C, Li L, Zhao Y, et al. A pilot study of tofacitinib for refractory Behçet's syndrome. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:1517-20. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-217307

Majoros A, Platanitis E, Kernbauer-Holzl E, Rosebrock F, Muller M, Decker T. Canonical and non-canonical aspects of jak-stat signaling: lessons from interferons for cytokine responses. Front Immunol. (2017) 8:29. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2017.00029

(2020) 11:985. doi: 10.3389/fimmu.2020.00985 67. Cohen SB, van Vollenhoven RF, Winthrop KL, Zerbini CAF, TanakaY, Bessette L, et al. Safety profile of upadacitinib in rheumatoid arthritis: integrated analysis from the SELECT phase III clinical programme. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020). doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-eular.3403

51. Kataoka S, Kawashima N, Okuno Y, Muramatsu H, Miwata S, Narita K, et al. Suc68. Winthrop KL, Harigai M, Genovese MC, Lindsey S, Takeuchi T, Fleischmann R, et cessful treatment of a novel type I interferonopathy due to a de novo PSMB9 gene al. Infections in baricitinib clinical trials for patients with active rheumatoid arthritis. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 79:1290-7. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019-216852 10.1016/j.jaci.2021.03.010 69. Bechman K, Subesinghe S, Norton S, Atzeni F, Galli M, Cope AP, et al. A systematic

review and meta-analysis of infection risk with small molecule JAK inhibitors in rheumatoid arthritis. Rheumatology (Oxford). (2019) 58:1755-66. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kez087

70. Burmester GR, Winthrop K, Blanco R, Nash P, Goupille P, Azevedo VF, et al. Safety profile of upadacitinib up to 3 years in psoriatic arthritis: an integrated analysis of two pivotal phase 3 trials. Rheumatol Therap. (2021) 21:72. doi: 10.1007/s40744-021-00410-z

society of systemic auto inflammatory diseases. ISSAID. (2019) 17:1. doi:71. Ytterberg SR, Bhatt DL, Mikuls TR, Koch GG, Fleischmann R, RivasJL, et al. Cardiovascular and cancer risk with tofacitinib in rheumatoid arthritis. n Engl J Med. (2022) 386:316-26. doi: 10.1056/NEJMoa21 09927

Strand V, Ahadieh S, French J, Geier J, Krishnaswami S, MenonS, et al. Systematic review and meta-analysis of serious infections with tofacitinib and biologic disease-modifying antirheumatic drug treatment in rheumatoid arthritis

clinical trials. Arthritis Res Ther. (2015) 17:362. doi: 10.1186/s13075-015-0880-2 activation syndrome. Scand J Rheumatol. (2020) 49:336-8. doi:73. Adas MA, Alveyn E, Cook E, Dey M, Galloway JB, Bechman K. The infection risks of JAK inhibition. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. (2022) 18:253-61. doi:

10.1080/1744666X.2022.2014323

nous thromboembolism risk with JAK inhibitors: a meta- analysis. Arthritis Rheumatol. (2021) 73:779-88. doi: 10.1002/art. 41580

tofacitinib up to 9.5 years: a comprehensive integrated analysis of the rheumatoid arthritis clinical development programme. RMD Open. (2020) 6:3. doi: 10.1136/rmdopen-2020-001395

Marie I, Hachulla E, Cherin P, Hellot MF, Herson S, Levesque H, et al. Opportunistic infections in polymyositis and dermatomyositis. Arthritis Rheum. (2005) 53:155-65. doi: 10.1002/art.21083

baricitinib in biological-resistant adult-onset Still's disease and undifferentiated 77. Barber MRW, Clarke AE. Systemic lupus erythematosus and risk of infection. Expert Rev Clin Immunol. (2020) 16:527-38. doi: 10.1080/1744666X.2020.1763793

al. Effectiveness and safety of ruxolitinib for the treatment of refractory sys- stracts? a view from the trenches. Systemat Rev. (2019) 8:264. doi: 10.1186/s13643-019-1188-0

44. Tang X, Xu H, Zhou C, Peng Y, Liu H, Liu J, et al. STING-Associated vas-

culopathy with onset in infancy in three children with new clinical aspect and unsatisfactory therapeutic responses to tofacitinib. J Clin Immunol. (2020)2. Garcia-Robledo JE, Aragón CC, Nieto-Aristizabal I, Posso-Osorio I, CañasCA, Tobón 40:114-22. doi: 10.1007/s10875-019-00690-9

45. Volpi S, Insalaco A, Caorsi R, Santori E, Messia V, Sacco O, et al. Efficacy and adverse events during janus kinase inhibitor treatment of SAVI syndrome. J Clib3. Immunol. (2019) 39:476-85. doi: 10.1007/s10875-019-00645-0

46. Wang Y, Wang F, Zhang X. STING-associated vasculopathy with onset in infancy: a familial case series report and literature review. Ann Transl Med. (2021) 9:176. doi:

47. Meesilpavikkai K, Dik WA, Schrijver B, van Helden-Meeuwsen CG, Versnel MA, van Hagen PM, et al. Efficacy of baricitinib in the treatment of chilblains associated with aicardi-goutières syndrome, a type i interferonopathy. Arthritis Rheumatol. (201%). 71:829-31. doi: 10.1002/art.40805

48. Mura E, Masnada S, Antonello C, Parazzini C, Izzo G, Garau J, et al. Ruxolitinib in aicardi-Goutières syndrome. Metab Brain Dis. (2021) 36:859-63. doi 66.

10.1007/s11011-021-00716-5

49. Zheng S, Lee PY, Wang J, Wang S, Huang Q, Huang Y, et al. Interstitial lung disease and psoriasis in a child with aicardi-goutières syndrome. Front Immunol.

Vanderver A, Adang L, Gavazzi F, McDonald K, Helman G, Frank DB, et al. Janus ki-

nase inhibition in the aicardi-goutières syndrome. n Engl J Med. (2020) 383:986-9. doi: 10.1056/NEJMc2001362

mutation with a Janus kinase inhibitor. J Allerg Clinic Immunol. (2021) 21:10. doi:

52. Trombetta A, Ghirardo S, Pastore S, Tesser A, Piscianz E, TommasiniA, et al. Pulmonary arterial hypertension in interferonophaties:a case report and a review of the literature. Pulm Circ. (2019) 9:2045894019869837. doi: 10.1177/2045894019869837

53. Rietschel C, Salamano E, Lee-Kirsch MA, Latta K. Treatment of type 1 interferonopathy with Ciclosporin A and baricitinib in a 5 year old boywith heterozygous psmb-8 mutation. pediatric rheumatology conference: 10th congress of international

10.1186/s12969-019-0313-x

54. Aguilera S, Rivera D, Barrera MJ. Treatment of systemic and refractoryadultonset still's diseasewith tofacitinib. efficacyof jak/stat pathway inhibition. J Clinic Rheu72. matol. (2020) 20:S19.

55. Honda M, Moriyama M, Kondo M, Kumakura S, Murakawa Y. Tofacitinib- induced remission in refractory adult-onset Still's disease complicated by macrophage

10.1080/03009742.2020.1729405

56. Ladhari C, Jorgensen C, Pers YM. Treatment of refractory adult onset Still's disease with combination anakinra and baricitinib therapy. Rheumatology (Oxford) 4. Yates M, Mootoo A, Adas M, Bechman K, Rampes S, Patel V, et al. Ve-(2019) 58:736-7. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/ key414

57. Gillard L, Mitrovic S, Reumaux H, Michaud M, Cohen F, PouchotJ, et

al. Jak inhibitors in refractory adult and childhood onset still's disease75. Cohen SB, Tanaka Y, Mariette X, Curtis JR, Lee EB, Nash P, et al. Long-term safety of Annals of the Rheumatic Diseases. (2021) 80, 1412-3. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2021-eular.2210

58. Hu Q, Wang M, Jia J, Teng J, Chi H, Liu T, et al. Tofacitinib inrefractory adultonset Still's disease: 14 cases from a single centre in China. Ann Rheum Dis.76. (2020) 79:842-4. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2019- 216699

Kacar M, Fitton J, Gough AK, Buch MH, McGonagle DG, Savic S. Mixed results with 59. systemic autoinflammatory disease. RMD Open. (2020) 6, 2. doi: 10.1136/rmdopen-2020-001246

60. Bader-Meunier B, Hadchouel A, Berteloot L, Polivka L, Béziat V, Casanova JL, et 78. Scherer RW, Saldanha IJ. How should systematic reviewers handle conference abtemic idiopathic juvenile arthritis like associated with interstitial lung disease: a case report. Ann Rheum Dis. (2020) 20:83. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2020-216983

 Piram M, Kone-Paut I, Lachmann HJ, Frenkel J, Ozen S, Kuemmerle-Deschner J, et al. Validation of the auto-inflammatory diseases activity index (AIDAI) for hereditary recurrent fever syndromes. Ann Rheum Dis. (2014) 73:2168–73. doi: 10.1136/annrheumdis-2013- 203666

 EULAR Task Force Ongoing Initiatives: CLI113 - Development And Validation of a EULAR disease activity score in Adult Onset Still's Disease: the "DAVID" project EULAR. Leader Roberto Giacomelli. Available online at: https://www.eular.org/ongoing\_initiatives.cfm.
 ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT04517253. A Study of Baricitinib (LY3009104) in Adult and Pediatric Japanese Participants With

NNS/CANDLE, SAVI, and AGS. Available online at: https://clinicaltrials. gov/ct2/show/NCT04517253?cond=SAVI&draw=2&rank=2 (accessed June 7, 2022).

 ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT04088396. A Study of Baricitinib (LY3009104) in Participants From 1 Year to Less Than 18 Years Old WithsJIA. Available online at: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT04088396 (accessed June 7, 2022).

 ClinicalTrials.gov. Identifier NCT03000439. A Safety, Efficacy and Pharmacokinetics Study of Tofacitinib in Pediatric Patients With sJIA. Available online at: https://clinicaltrials.gov/ct2/show/NCT03000439 (accessed June 7,2022).

**Conflict of Interest:** MK has received speakers and consultant honoraria by Abbvie, Pfizer, Galapagos and Lilly. GB has received honoraria for lectures and consulting from Novartis, Sobi, Sanofi, as well as institutional grants from Novartis.

The remaining authors declare that the research was conducted in the absence of any commercial or financial relationships that could be construed as a potential conflict of interest.

Publisher's Note: All claims expressed in this article are solely those of the authors and do not necessarily represent those of their affiliated organizations, or those of the publisher, the editors and the reviewers. Any product that may be evaluated in this article, or claim that may be made by its manufacturer, is not guaranteed orendorsed by the publisher.

Copyright © 2022 Boyadzhieva, Ruffer, Burmester, Pankow and Krusche. This is anopen-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and the copyright owner(s) are credited and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academicpractice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not complywith these terms

# Lebenslauf

Mein Lebenslauf wird aus datenschutzrechtlichen Gründen in der elektronischen Version meiner Arbeit nicht veröffentlicht.
Mein Lebenslauf wird aus datenschutzrechtlichen Gründen in der elektronischen Version meiner Arbeit nicht veröffentlicht.

## Komplette Publikationsliste

**Boyadzhieva Z,** Ruffer N, Kötter I, Krusche M. How to treat VEXAS-Syndrome: A Systematic Review on Effectiveness and Safety of Current Treatment Strategies. *Rheumatology (Oxford)* 2023;, kead240, doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kead240

**Boyadzhieva Z**, Nielsen SM, Buttgereit F, Christensen R, Palmowski A. Optimizing the reporting and conduct of systematic literature reviews and meta-analyses. Z Rheumatol. 2023 Jan 23. English. doi: 10.1007/s00393-023-01329-2. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 36683077.

**Boyadzhieva Z**, Ruffer N, Burmester G, Pankow A, Krusche M. Effectiveness and Safety of JAK Inhibitors in Autoinflammatory Diseases: A Systematic Review. Front Med (Lausanne). 2022 Jun 27;9:930071. doi: 10.3389/fmed.2022.930071. PMID: 35833101; PMCID: PMC9271622.

**Boyadzhieva Z**, Ruffer N, Krusche M. Colchicin: altes Medikament mit neuemNutzen: Einsatz in der Rheumatologie und darüber hinaus [Colchicine: old medication with new benefits : Use in rheumatology and beyond]. Z Rheumatol. 2021 Sep;80(7):647-657. German. doi: 10.1007/s00393-021- 01017-z. Epub 2021 Jun 7. PMID: 34097101; PMCID: PMC8181537.

Palmowski A, Akahoshi M, Muche B, **Boyadzhieva Z**, Hermann S, Terao C, Wiebe E, Buttgereit F. No association between methotrexate and impaired bone mineral density in a cohort of patients with polymyalgia rheumatica, giant cell arteritis, granulomatosis with polyangiitis and other vasculitides-a cross-sectional analysis with dose-response analyses. Rheumatol Int. 2023 Feb 22. doi: 10.1007/s00296-023-05286-6. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 36811660. Palmowski A, Nielsen SM, **Boyadzhieva Z**, Schneider A, Pankow A, Hartman L, Da Silva JAP, Kirwan J, Wassenberg S, Dejaco C, Christensen R, Boers M, Buttgereit F. Safety and efficacy associated with long-term low dose glucocorticoids in rheumatoid arthritis: a systematic review and meta- analysis. Rheumatology (Oxford). 2023 Feb 22:kead088. doi: 10.1093/rheumatology/kead088. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 36810945.

Palmowski, A., **Boyadzhieva, Z.,** Nielsen, S.M. *et al.* Sex and age do not modify the association between glucocorticoids and bone mineral density in patients with rheumatoid arthritis: a cross-sectional study. *Arthritis Res Ther* **25**, 98 (2023). https://doi.org/10.1186/s13075-023-03083-x

## Danksagung

Zunächst möchte ich mich bei Herrn Prof. Burmester für die Chance bedanken, diese Promotionsarbeit unter seiner geschätzten Betreuung zu leisten.

Des Weiteren gilt mein Dank Herrn Dr. Krusche für das Vertrauen, für den wertvollen Austausch und für seine unermüdliche Unterstützung bei jeglichen Schwierigkeiten im Rahmen dieser Arbeit, und darüber hinaus.

Von Herzen danke ich meinem Partner, Andrian Dimitrov, für seine Geduld und Zuversicht in mich, sowie meinen Eltern, die mir immer große Hilfe und Motivation zugleich waren.